

2023-24 ANNUAL REPORT



Point Leo Surf Life Saving Club Inc.

BN 83 471 063 765 L pointleoslsc.com au

2023-2024 Season



1379 members



4th consecutive win Vic Masters



6856 patrol hours



341 new lifesaving awards



\$100,000 merch sales



March past Gold – Nippers March past Silver - Seniors

Point Leo SLSC acknowledges the traditional custodians of the precious land that our Club resides on - the Bunurong people of the Kulin nation. We pay our respects to their Elders past and present.

We thank them for the 70,000 years' that they cared for our land and water and their ongoing care today. We are connected as saltwater people.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PRESIDENT'S REPORT	1
CLUB CAPTAIN'S REPORT	6
LIFESAVING OPERATIONS	8
Patrols	8
First Aid	9
IRB REPORT	9
CLUB FACILITIES	10
CHIEF INSTRUCTOR REPORT	12
SURF SPORTS	13
SENIOR AND YOUTH TEAM MANAGER'S REPORT	13
SURF BOAT SECTION REPORT	15
MASTERS SURF SPORTS REPORT	17
JUNIOR TEAM MANAGER REPORT	18
POINT LEO SLSC COMMUNITY	21
LIFE PATRON – JOHN HORWOOD	21
LIFE MEMBER – ANDREW WELSH	21
LIFE MEMBER – JON FORD	22
GARY TIERNEY FOUNDATION FELLOWS	22
Bobbas report	
BOXING DAY SWIM REPORT	24
POINT LEO SLSC JUNIORS AND YOUTH	26
JUNIOR SURF LIFESAVING PROGRAM	26
Youth	28
RECOGNISING MEMBER ACHIEVEMENTS	29
NEW AWARDS	35
PATROL HOURS	39
MEMBER LIST	43
THANK YOU	40

PRESIDENT'S REPORT

JULIA O'SHAUGHNESSY

What a fabulous season it has been! As we reflect on the past months, it's clear that we've witnessed remarkable achievements and heartfelt moments that have truly defined the essence of Point Leo SLSC. Our commitment to our purpose—to provide a safe and healthy coastal environment, through proactive and equitable member development, while forging meaningful and enduring community connections—has been at the forefront of everything we've done. Guided by our core values of respect, safety, teamwork, community, and inclusiveness, every aspect of our season has been a testament to the passion and dedication of our members. From the core of our patrols and lifesaving training to the thriving Junior Programs, dynamic Surf Sport Programs, the camaraderie among our Boaties, and the rich history of our Bobbas, we've remained steadfast in our commitment to safety and community. Every aspect of our Club reflects our dedication to keeping our shores safe and fostering a strong sense of belonging. Thank you to every member for your invaluable contributions and unwavering support throughout the season.

LIFESAVING TRAINING

The season commenced with lifesaving training. Under the leadership of Brittany Morgenthaler, our Chief Instructor, an exceptional team of trainers delivered SRC, Bronze, First Aid, and ARTC courses, alongside Skills Maintenance sessions. Their dedication ensured our members were equipped with the necessary skills and knowledge to fulfill their lifesaving duties effectively. Thank you also to Andrew Gibson and Jane Starr for delivering the well-attended Adult Bronze Course.

It was inspiring to witness the enthusiasm of our new SRCs as they embarked on their patrolling and water safety duties. Their eagerness to contribute to the Club is truly commendable. Similarly, our young Bronze members demonstrated remarkable dedication to their roles. This season, many Bronze Medallion participants opted for supervised camping organised by parents, a decision that proved effective and reaffirmed the practicality of repurposing bunk rooms into a caretaker and multipurpose space, which has seen extensive use.



Figure 1. Bronze camp doing their daily fitness activities

PATROLS

Patrols unfolded seamlessly throughout the season, thanks to the collective efforts of our Club Captain, Bridget Barnes, and Vice Club Captain, Georgia Cassell-Ashton. Their leadership ensured that our Patrol Captains, along with their dedicated teams, were well-prepared and equipped to handle their responsibilities effectively. We extend our sincere thanks to all patrol leaders for their dedication and commitment to keeping our beaches safe.

The unwavering commitment of our patrollers to beach safety and fostering a welcoming environment truly embodies the spirit of our Club. I've had the privilege of getting to know many of our active patrol members, and I must say, your dedication and professionalism have made a lasting impression. The strong attendance at patrols is noted, highlighting our collective resolve to prioritize safety at Point Leo beach. Patrollers of all ages have exemplified maturity and professionalism throughout the summer, demonstrating our steadfast commitment to safety. With skill and dedication, we fulfilled our duties, ensuring the safety of both our fellow members and the public.

Pink Patrol, held on the 20th of January, was a poignant acknowledgment and celebration of the original Point Leo SLSC Ladies Auxiliary. It was a delightful occasion that paid tribute to the past contributions of the Ladies Auxiliary and celebrated the significant role of female leadership within our club. I had the privilege of attending this memorable event, which included a lovely lunch and heartfelt reflections on the Auxiliary's legacy. I extend my sincere gratitude to Jan Williams for her meticulous organisation of the Ladies Auxiliary participants, as well as to Bridget Barnes and Sarah-Jo Mason for orchestrating the event. Special appreciation also

goes to Maddie Clark, our dedicated Patrol Captain on Pink Patrol.

The Disabled Surfing Association of the Mornington Peninsula hosted their surfing event on the same day as the Pink Patrol, and it was nothing short of spectacular! The weather was glorious, and the waves were just right, making it an unforgettable experience for all involved. The event saw an impressive turnout, with numerous volunteers lending their support. Thank you to Andrew Gibson for his ongoing dedication to this cause.

The Pride Patrol, a day dedicated to celebrating diversity and inclusion within our Club and the broader lifesaving community, drew a fantastic turnout and garnered greater exposure to the public. Georgia Cassell Ashton and Bridget Barnes deserve commendation for their efforts in organizing our Pride Patrol, which serves as a testament to our commitment to supporting the LGBTQIA+community. The Pride Patrol plays a crucial role in fostering a culture of inclusivity and acceptance within our Club. A sincere thank you to all the patrollers who participated in this meaningful event.

SWIM CLASSIC

Regrettably, our Boxing Day Point Leo Swim Classic had to be postponed due to adverse weather conditions. Safety always remains our top priority. Thankfully, the swim was rescheduled to the 21st of January, and it proceeded smoothly, marking a highly successful event.

Thank you to Chris Oldham and the entire organizing team, whose collective effort ensured the seamless running of the events. Chris's leadership was instrumental in ensuring things ran smoothly. Additionally, I need to mention the t-shirts, which were evidently a hit among participants and volunteers. A special thank you goes to Haydn Tierney for his pivotal role in coordinating the design and production of the t-shirts.

Furthermore, we are immensely grateful for the continued support of the Balnarring and District Community Bank sponsoring the 2.5km Swim Challenge, as well as our other sponsors including Paton's Estate Agents and Mornington Prime Cuts. Their unwavering commitment enables us to host the Swim Classic which further enriches our community endeavours.

JUNIORS

The Sunshine Coast Point Leo Training Camp ran smoothly once again, with positive feedback indicating its success. Led by Sam Hunt, Anton Pound, Tamie de Fazio, and a dedicated team of organisers, participants trained hard, faced challenges, and had an enjoyable time. It's rewarding to see this event continue as an annual tradition and grow in participation each time. Well done to all involved for their efforts in making this camp a valuable experience for everyone.

What a fantastic JSLP we experienced this year! The Junior Surf Lifesaving "Nipper" Program commenced on Thursday, January 28th, and despite less-than-ideal weather conditions at times, our eager nippers consistently showed up, ready to have fun. With a total of 476 nippers participating across the Cubs and Lions sessions, the sight of the sea of orange hats on the beach was truly remarkable and heart-warming.

The success of the JSLP is a result of meticulous planning, organization, and management. I extend my gratitude to Tarena Murray, the Junior Coordinator, and the Junior Sub-committee for their collaborative efforts in ensuring the smooth operation of the program. Special thanks are also due to all those who contributed to the setup and pack-up, with recognition to Andrew Welsh and Chris Oldham for their invaluable assistance.

A significant shout-out goes to Mark "Hoppo" Hopkinson for his outstanding coordination of the Nipper BBQ. Not only did he secure continued support from Mornington Prime Cuts, but he also initiated a successful sponsorship day for the BBQ, serving as a fundraiser for the JSLP. His dedication and efforts have been instrumental in the program's success.

The Starfish Nippers program provides invaluable water safety skills to children who may face barriers to participating in the wider Nippers program. I extend my sincere thanks to Jane Starr for her unwavering dedication to this inclusive initiative. Additionally, I want to express gratitude to all Club members who have generously volunteered their time to support this program. It's heartening to witness the return of many Club members who have found a meaningful way to contribute, further enriching our community through their involvement.

Following the intensive JSLP, the Junior Sunday Sessions prioritised participation, inclusion, and skill development. These sessions ran until States, barring any LSV Carnivals.

We hosted a fantastic Junior Carnival on February 4th, with perfect conditions and with orange caps flooding the beach! I extend my gratitude to Andrew Welsh, the Carnival coordinator, and all dedicated Club members who contributed to the success of the weekend, especially given the additional Senior Carnival held on February 5th. Managing two carnivals in one weekend was no small feat, and I commend Andrew Welsh, Andrew Gibson, and the team for their efforts. Special recognition also went to Hollie Cleven for her tremendous organisational skills in managing the team and catering. I also want to thank Kate Stern and the medical support team for their invaluable assistance during the carnivals.

The Junior Surf Sports Program (JSSP) served as an extension of the JSLP and Sunday Sessions, offering nippers an advanced level of training. This program continued to evolve with inclusivity at its core, thanks to the dedication of volunteers like Tom Brown, Will Paul, Rob Cooper, Erin Van Delft, Joris van Delft, and Chris Watt. I am grateful to all the parents involved in the JSSP for their unwavering dedication, passion, and expertise in providing juniors with opportunities to enhance their skills, foster team spirit, and develop respect and camaraderie.

It's important to recognize that all our Junior Programs thrived because of the incredible contributions of parents and Club member volunteers. Your commitment to delivering high-quality programs was truly commendable, and I am grateful for your ongoing support and dedication.



Figure 2. Nippers on a sunny Pt Leo day

YOUTH

The Under 15 Youth Program, known as the Lion's Den, proved to be another resounding success, and culminated in the well-attended "Swim Camp". I extend my gratitude to Felicity Perry for organizing such a fabulous program and for her ability to

harness the energy and enthusiasm of this age group. These youths demonstrated remarkable involvement and assistance in water safety and patrols, showcasing their dedication and maturity.

Additionally, we extend our sincere thanks and appreciation to BlueScope for their generous support of this Youth program within our Club. Their contribution plays a significant role in enabling us to provide valuable opportunities for our young members to thrive and grow.

SENIOR AND MASTER SURF SPORTS

The Point Leo Gold event was a memorable day that brought together Club members from all areas, embodying the spirit of 'giving it a go' at any level of ability within Point Leo SLSC. The Masters State Championships, held in Lorne over a weekend in February, provided a wonderful blend of social connection and competitive spirit, as it always does.

Witnessing the dedication and passion of both Youth and Senior competitors at the Victorian Open State Championships in Ocean Grove was an absolute privilege. There were remarkable results achieved, reflecting the commitment of each participant, whether chasing medals or pursuing personal goals. It was inspiring to see everyone participate with enthusiasm and enjoyment.

While I'll defer to the Team Manager and Head Coach for detailed reports on the Point Leo Team's experiences and results at States and Aussies, I had the opportunity to witness some of the events of the master's Surf Boat and the master's and senior competitors at Aussies on the Sunshine Coast. It was truly awesome to observe.



Figure 3. Jon Ford & Frank Christian at masters championships, Lorne

I continue to be in awe of the Point Leo SLSC team, comprising competitors, coaches, officials, parents, and supporters. Their unwavering support, encouragement, and care for one another exemplify

the values of respect, teamwork, and inclusion that are deeply ingrained within the Point Leo SLSC community.

BOATIES

The Boaties have had a remarkable season, encountering both great results and some challenges along the way. You can find detailed information about their achievements later in this report. However, I want to express our sincere appreciation to Ant Williams for his ongoing dedication to growing and strengthening the boat section. Ant's leadership has been instrumental in the section's progress, and we are truly grateful for his efforts. The camaraderie among the Boaties is palpable, and spectating this sport is truly a wonderful experience.

GARY TIERNEY FOUNDATION

On the evening of January 3rd, we had the privilege of hosting the 2023 Gary Tierney Foundation (GTF) Fellowship Inductee night at the Club. The Gary Tierney Foundation Fellowships are awarded to individuals in recognition of their contributions to the Point Leo SLSC and to encourage further leadership from its recipients.

This event was open to all and received a strong turnout, with Life Members, GTF Members, past recipients, new GTF recipients and their families, as well as other committee and Club members in attendance.

Congratulations are for Georgia Cassell-Ashton and Bella Warner for being successful recipients of the GTF fellowship this year. I extend my gratitude to the Tierney Family and the Foundation for organizing this event and for their continuous support of our young adult leaders. To all recipients, well done and well deserved. We eagerly anticipate seeing you further develop in your roles and continue to make valuable contributions to our club.

EVENTS

The Bar has been a hub of activity on many occasions, and I want to extend my gratitude to Jason Romari for his continued excellence in managing the bar, both on regular days and during events. I also want to thank all those who have assisted as bartenders, ensuring smooth operations and allowing Jason to enjoy his time as well.

Our Season opener on December 9th was a resounding success. This year, we partnered with

Bowser Bean, transforming the Club into the Bowser Bean Surf Club for the night! I extend a huge thank you to Haydn Tierney for his meticulous organisation of the event and provision of food. The Club room looked absolutely fabulous! It was a fun-filled night, where we warmly welcomed our members back to the Club for the summer season. Additionally, the evening served as a fundraiser for the Gary Tierney Foundation, with proceeds from entry going back to support young lifesavers within our Club to continue volunteering. Special thanks to Myles Irwin, our Social Coordinator, and his team for collaborating with Haydn in organizing this event.



Figure 3. Presidents Day; Tamara Leigh-Brawn, Andrew Barnes, Julia O'Shaughnessy & John Horwood

On January 12th, we hosted the Burnley Brewing Muso night, which was a delightful evening featuring a variety of talented young nipper singers and an eclectic mix of bands. The event fostered a real connection amongst Club members, showcasing the remarkable musical talents within our community. I want to express my gratitude to Jon Ford, Myles Irwin, and all those who contributed to making this evening possible. Additionally, a big thank you to Burnley Brewing for sponsoring this event.

UNIFORM SHOP

The uniform shop continues to impress with another season of enticing merchandise that has our Club members eager to make purchases! The feedback we've received on our Club merchandise has been overwhelmingly positive, with items flying off the shelves of our stylish shop. This confirms that the designs perfectly align with our members' preferences. A huge thank you goes out to Sandra Williams, Kim Williams, Mel McPherson, and all involved in the design, ordering, and organisation of our merchandise. Their dedication and hard work have led to an outstanding achievement, with the team achieving \$100,000 in sales! This remarkable result not only reflects the popularity of our

merchandise but also contributes to the ongoing operations of our Club, as all profits are reinvested back into supporting our activities.

SPONSORS

We extend our sincere gratitude to all our sponsors, including Vantage Fuels, Bowser Bean Café, O'Connor Beef, Mornington Prime Cuts, BlueScope Westernport, Paton Estate Agents, Gant, and C.Fulton PTY. LTD - Garden & Landscape Supplies,

for their unwavering support of our Club throughout the active season. Our partnership with the Balnarring and District Community Bank Branch of Bendigo Bank continues to strengthen, and we deeply value our enduring relationship with them. We eagerly anticipate further collaboration in the future. We are sincerely grateful for the contribution of all Point Leo SLSC sponsors and encourage Club members to support these businesses as a token of appreciation for their generous support.

In closing, I extend a heartfelt thank you to our wonderful committee for their tireless dedication and hard work behind the scenes. Our committee comprises a diverse group of individuals who are deeply committed to the best interests of Point Leo SLSC. We are incredibly fortunate to have a blend of experience and skill sets among our members, all of whom willingly dedicate their time and energy to our Club's success.

I want to express my personal gratitude to the Executive Committee for their additional time dedicated to Club matters and for their invaluable support and guidance in my role. Across various portfolios of the Point Leo SLSC, numerous important activities are managed to ensure efficient and successful operations.

There are positions available on the Committee, as well as an extensive list of Club activity roles. I encourage you to consider getting involved next season; there are plenty of opportunities across all areas that may interest and inspire you. Please don't hesitate to reach out to me or any of the Committee members if you feel inclined to contribute or be involved in any capacity. Involvement not only strengthens your connection with other Club members but is also fulfilling and can be a lot of fun!

As we reflect on another remarkable lifesaving season at Point Leo, we are reminded of the unique and community-based spirit that defines our Club. Together, we have achieved incredible feats, from providing essential lifesaving training and patrols to fostering inclusivity and camaraderie across all programs and events. I extend my sincerest thanks to every Club member for their unwavering dedication, passion, and support throughout the season. It is your collective efforts and commitment that make Point Leo SLSC not just a Club, but a cherished community. Here's to another season filled with shared experiences, growth, and continued success.

Thank you all.

CLUB CAPTAIN'S REPORT

BRIDGET BARNES

It has been fantastic to see our Club and community again in full swing over the past season! This year has been a busy one across all sections of the Club. It has been great to see our members dedication and commitment to Point Leo SLSC. Our season began with the special season opener where the Club was transformed into the Bowser Bean Surf Life Saving Club for a night! It was amazing to see so many of our members reunite at Point Leo and hear about everyone's excitement for the season ahead.

PATROLS

Patrols and beach safety remained at the forefront of our operations through the year. Our dedicated patrol teams are made up of so many skilled and passionate members. Not only do they help make Point Leo a safe place for a swim, but their welcoming attitudes are also deeply appreciated by the public. This season our patrol teams were once again led by an incredible group of patrol captains and vice-captains. Our captaincy group all bring different talents to their patrol teams, with each captain having a mix of experiences, motivations and expertise. The Silver Medallion Patrol Captain award also continued its roll out over the season. Captains from all patrol groups obtained this award which has added to their already exceptional leadership skills and beach management. This season has involved an increase in out of patrol hours, rescues and requests for standby patrols on particularly warm days. This has required the operations team to constantly be adapting to requests and advice from LSV. The patrol captains and vice-captains have been superb in their abilities to support these new challenges.

TRAINING

Our patrol teams could not be as prepared and excellent as they are without the support of the Club's trainers and assessors. From the Surf Rescue Certificate to the IRB Drivers award, our training programs ensure our members have the skills and knowledge to make them rescue-ready for patrols. Lead by Brittany Morgenthaler, the trainers once again had a huge season running camps and awards. The SRC and Bronze Camps were both a fantastic week with lots of learning and fun activities to allow time for the participants to bond and get to know one another.



Figure 4. Andrew Gibson directing SRC's

PINK PATROL AND LUNCH, AND PRIDE PATROL

It was heart-warming to see our Pride Patrol run for another season once again! This year the Pride Patrol fell on the same day as the Junior Surf Sports Carnival, so it doubled to be an extra busy day for our members!

This season's Pink Patrol was also another huge success! The Pink Patrol this year invited ladies from the Club's original Women's Auxiliary Group to have lunch with the patrollers before the patrol began. The group heard from Brittany Morgenthaler, Georgia Cassell-Ashton and me about our current leadership roles within the Club.

Ladies of the Auxiliary Group brought along photo albums and memorabilia from their days at the Club, and the afternoon was spent sharing stories and making new connections. A massive thanks should be extended to Sarah-Jo Mason and Jan Williams for their help in organising the fantastic event!

BOXING DAY SWIM CLASSIC

The Boxing Day Swim Classic was once again full of excitement! This year's swim was postponed due to weather conditions as a thick cloud of fog engulfed Point Leo beach on Boxing Day. With thanks to Chris Oldham, the entire event was able to be run a few weeks later in January. It was fantastic to see the whole Point Leo community out in full force helping with the event, with all the volunteers sporting a Bowser Bean volunteers t-shirt for their incredible efforts!

JUNIOR SURF LIFESAVING PROGRAM

As always, the Junior Surf Lifesaving Program blew me away with their incredible Nippers program over the summer. Led by Tarena Murray, the team spend most of the year organising and planning for the program, which always becomes clear when their programs hit the sand.



Figure 5. Morning briefing during JSLP

Along with the age group managers, activity leaders, water safety coordinators, first aiders and water safety volunteers, the Nippers program really brings the Club to life! As part of the Junior Surf Lifesaving Program the Starfish Program continued in its second season led by Jane Starr.

This is an incredible initiative by Jane and the team and is already leading to so many rewarding experiences for all participants and helpers. The Surf Education Program also had a renewed focus this season led by Ella Laussen. Surf Education sessions are a great way to begin incorporating patrol skills into the Juniors Program, so it'll be great to see all these Nippers on the beach patrolling in the years to come!

SURF SPORTS

While all these activities were going on, our Surf Sports and Surf Boat Teams continued to represent our Club at various state and inter-state carnivals. Many of our competitive athletes' volunteer across different sectors of our Club on top of their training and competitions. Our athletes had lots of success whole Club!

Overall, this season has been another busy one for the whole Club. I would like to take this opportunity to thank each and every member of Point Leo SLSC for their time and dedication to the Club over the season. Especially to my incredible Vice-Captain, Georgia, whom without her support I would not have had such an enjoyable time in the Club Captain role. Point Leo's future is exciting, and I can't wait to see what's in store for next season!

LIFESAVING OPERATIONS

PATROLS

GEORGIA CASSEL-ASHTON, VICE CLUB CAPTAIN

It has been an absolute pleasure to oversee the patrols and operations sector of the Club this season.

Point Leo Patrol Captains have led the Club's patrolling members with excellence and pride! Having reduced the number of patrol groups since last season, each group of patrol captains has risen to the challenge of supporting bigger teams of patrollers. This season we saw Life Saving Victoria introduce an upgraded award to support the specific skills required to respond to and coordinate a team in several events, the Silver Medallion Patrol Captains (SMPC) Award. Attaining this award required our patrol captains to complete online training modules and two days of practical training. This has helped to increase the skills and confidence of both our newer and more experienced patrol captains. It is no small feat dedicating your weekends and public holidays across the five months that we provide scheduled patrols, and our captains and their patrol team members have shown commendable dedication to beach safety.

I would like to warmly thank the fantastic **patrol captains** involved in the 2023/2024 season:

- Andrew Gibson and Amy Jones
- Nick Woods and Chuck Warner
- Myles Irwin and Emma May-Konning
- Madison Clark, Zoe Warner and Bella Warner;
- Liam Whitehouse, Riley Mair and India Mair.

While we strive to maintain a safe beach environment, significant first aid incidents and rescues are inevitable in our waterways. I commend all patrollers who have taken part in the provision of an aquatic rescue or first aid. Of particular note, were the out-of-hours rescues that occurred this season. Several Club members volunteer to have their names on an out-of-hours callout list. Meaning they can be asked to respond to rescues and provide first aid outside of rostered patrol hours. These members performed a successful rescue of a ski paddler who became separated from their group on an open water paddle. Similarly, the Mimosas Women's boat crew performed a successful deepwater rescue while observing a member of the public in distress during a training session. We are

grateful to the members who annually keep their awards and qualifications up to date so they can provide best care to those in need.

Striving to continuously develop an inclusive culture at Point Leo SLSC, we have seen yet another successful season of both Pride Patrol and Pink Patrol initiatives. Our Pride Patrol was held in conjunction with the Club hosting a Junior Lifesaving Carnival, increasing visibility for Point Leo's position on supporting all members, including those that identify with the LGBTQIA+ community. Our Pink Patrol set out to celebrate the accomplishments of women in lifesaving with some very special guests this year. The original Point Leo SLSC Ladies Auxiliary members joined patrollers for a luncheon where the history of the Club and the progress of women's participation in lifesaving was shared. It was so exciting to hear stories of these women, who were instrumental in building the foundation of the club, while not being allowed to join as Club members. Our female led operations, training and committee sectors were represented at the lunch, and were able to demonstrate the progress that the Club has made towards inclusion. Thank you, Sarah-Jo Mason and Bridget Barnes, for your roles in organising this event.

It was no typical **Boxing Day Swim Classic** this year, as the race was postponed the day after Christmas due to inclement weather conditions. Despite the change of date, our Club members turned up in full force to supply water safety, first aid, patrol and logistical support. A special mention goes out to those who were fresh out of their Surf Rescue Certificate (SRC) and Bronze Medallion courses providing fantastic water safety. Additionally, thank you to Chris Oldham for a fantastic event 2.0.

It has been a pleasure to see the successes of the Club this season and I cannot understate my thanks to all members who have volunteered their time to water safety, provide first aid, maintain club rescue equipment, upskill and maintain qualifications, and of course, provide patrol. You have been instrumental in keeping our beach safe and our community strong. I acknowledge the sacrifices Club members make to be a part of surf lifesaving and thank you greatly. I look forward to seeing you all back roaring and ready to go next season!

FIRST AID

Thank you to all our club members who have been active in providing first aid support to patrols, Club events and training. A special congratulations to all those who have newly earned their first aid qualifications this season. Obtaining the First Aid accreditation is a great way for members to advance their skills, in addition to SRC or Bronze certificates. The nippers holiday program, Boxing Day Swim Classic and Junior and Senior Carnivals have been greatly facilitated by first aid qualified members.

Special thanks to Ella Swaney for ensuring that first aid supplies and equipment are kept stocked and in condition, as well as for your role in organising and supervising first aid at aforementioned events. Additional thanks to Kate Stern for arranging a team of doctors and nurses to support our patrollers. If you are interested in obtaining a first aid certificate, please keep an eye out for Club communications about upcoming courses.



Figure 6. Romy Lipszyc measuring blood oxygen concentration

IRB REPORT

CHRIS OLDHAM

Once again, we have had a very busy year in the IRB section. In addition to our usual support to Patrols, the Nippers program, Boxing Day Swim (x2!) and Point Leo Gold, we continue to have obligations to provide IRB drivers and crew for water safety at Senior and Junior carnivals. The Club's water safety obligations at carnivals this season were fulfilled by Steve Northcote, Jason Romari, Chuck Warner, Andrew Welsh, Bella Gluskie, Myles Irwin, Nick Ford, Kate Brookes, Bryce Appleton, Nathan Miller, Nick Richardson, Zali Carghill, Nat Clark, Rob Wells, Liam Whitehouse, Britt Morgenthaler, Cooper Lowden and Andrew O'Hara.

A very special thank you to Britt Morgenthaler and Cooper Lowden who went all the way to Warrnambool for the Nipper States. An extra special thanks to Andrew O'Hara who volunteered at several carnivals across the year and was bounced around in rough conditions at Senior States at Ocean Grove with yours truly at the helm. It should be noted that none of these guys had any connection to the carnivals they attended to assist.

Frankly, most of the members I mention above that drove or crewed IRBs at carnivals this season had no connection to the carnivals, other than the love and support of our Club. Accordingly, I ask that competitors and parents of competitors take the time to thank those members that gave their time to

travel to and support your carnivals when you see them around the Club. Without their support and sacrifice, these carnivals may not have run due to insufficient water safety resources.

From a Nippers program support perspective, I was very lucky this year to have Noah Connell as a crew. Noah's brother Joseph was also on hand to help with setup and pack up, which was very appreciated. I look forward to welcoming Joseph into the IRB fold when he gets the opportunity to do his crew course. Thank you as well to Jason Romari, India Mair, Riley Mair, Bella Gluskie and Simon Merrigan for manning IRBs during the Nipper program, often at short notice.

We had the complication this year of the Boxing Day Swim having to be postponed until January. Nevertheless, our boats and people provided the same excellent coverage and were manned by Steve Northcott, Andrew O'Hara, Jason Romari, Nat Clark, India Mair, Riley Mair, Giselle Northcote, Zoe Warner, Mick Treadwell, Luke Treadwell, Nathan Miller, Bella Gluskie, Ned Swaney, Chloe Talbot, Chuck Warner, Nick Woods, Bryce Appleton, Nick Richardson, Zali Carghill and Cooper Lowden.

Patrol support has once again been challenging. Thank you to those IRB drivers and

crew that answered the call from Bridget and Georgia when patrol numbers were looking bleak.

I am very grateful to Nat Clark, Britt Morgenthaler, Zali Carghill, Ella Laussen, Bridget Barnes and Charlie Macpherson-Smith who gave their time to provide IRB crew and driver training this season. Unfortunately, Charlie was injured during one of the courses, but I'm pleased to report that he has recovered well. The IRB courses have topped up some of our crew and driver numbers which has been great for patrol coverage. There will be more courses in the off-season and early next season. I encourage all Bronze Medallion holders to consider getting their IRB qualifications, especially if you would like to assist at carnivals or are going to be at carnivals supporting a family member or the Club next season.



Figure 7. Zali Cargill instructing new crews

I also encourage Nipper parents to consider undertaking IRB training. There has been a real focus on providing officials and set up and pack up crews for carnivals. These are all important roles, but so is water safety. The benefit of IRB duty at a carnival is that it is generally a shorter time commitment than being an official and you have more control over your time once your shift is complete. I am more than happy to speak to any parents that are interested. I will also be holding 'come and try' sessions in the IRBs for Nipper parents that hold their bronze medallions during the skills maintenance period early next season.

Once again I am very grateful for the support, I receive in the boat shed from Andrew Welsh, Andrew Gibson, Nick Clark, Chuck Warner and Nick Woods. Thank you for your time, assistance and advice gentlemen.

Apologies if I have missed anyone in my words of thanks above, your help in making this season great was very much appreciated. I look forward to seeing everyone next season.

CLUB FACILITIES

JASON ROMARI

Passing the Baton

After many years in the role of VP Facilities, Andrew Gibson was finally able to trick someone else in to taking on the role. Welcome to Jason Romari and thanks for standing up when the Club needed you.

Clothing Shop Relocation

The Clothing Shop relocation has been a resounding success, and it looks professional and operates efficiently. Recently Boatie Andrew Cromb generously erected a portico over the door to keep the entrance dry. The Boat Section also painted the external door.

Clubhouse Recycling

We made limited progress with recycling bottles and cans and redeemed a couple of hundred dollars for Club coffers. Members help with this when they choose not to mix their recyclables in the waste bins. Sadly, the worst offenders are the younger members.

Office Water Leaks

We had big problems with water leaking through the office roof. Quite a lot of paperwork and some memorabilia was lost. Thanks to member Steve Northcote, who did extensive repairs.

Fire Alarms

We have persistent problems with alarm faults. Most are for 'low backup battery' in a detector. I am chasing my tail changing these. As with all alarms, it is vital to check for an actual problem before cancelling the audible alarm.

Carpark

The big change this season has been the Foreshore Committee's landscaping works around the Kiosk. Our carpark is greatly reduced, and the access is more complex. It's a work in progress and will improve over the next couple of seasons.

Beach Track

Our track was washed out by the creek several times early in the season. It was rebuilt using the Ranger's tractor. The problem of loose sand on the track is solved. Mulch does the trick. This year we put several big trailer loads on the track and it has stood up really well.

Maintenance and upgrade activities in season 23-24

Rebuild beach track	Replace part office roof	Tighten Alley door
Put mulch on beach track	Remove Courtyard sand	Replace door hinge
Clear sand bitumen track	Fire blanket fuel cupboard	Repair radio holsters
Lay sand on East-side track	Lube trailer hitches	Fill Gulch x3
Replace container padlocks	Replace part office roof	Lube windows
Rebuild beach track	Working Bee	New shade sails
Remove old carpark gates	Lube jockeys	Radio bag rack
Collect deposit containers	Winterise HWSs	Portico Uniform shop.
Paint blue entrance door	Buoy rack	Replace batteries fire alarms
Repair Uniform Shop external door	New bolt courtyard gate	Bar carpets washed
Replace broken pavers	Replace batteries fire alarms	Rust proof Mules x 2
New bolt courtyard gate	Repair beach tents	Gerni BBQ

CLUBHOUSE FUTURE PROJECT

SIMON MERRIGAN – CHAIR, BUILDING SUB-COMMITTEE

The building sub-committee has been working on a staged redevelopment of the Clubhouse over the last 6 years. So far, we have seen upgrades to the change rooms, kitchen, caretaker residence and meeting room. The long-term plan remains to replace the two-storey beach side section with equipment storage at ground floor and a larger area upstairs that will be more accessible and cater for our numerous Club members. Membership has increased 10-fold since the Clubhouse building was constructed around 2000. We are excited to be working on further plans for the redevelopment and will share details with members as we progress.

With the completion by the Foreshore Committee of the revamped entrance area, we will be looking to collaborate on improving the Club car park and beach access down the south side of the Clubhouse.

In the meantime, we are working on 'sprucing up the joint' thanks to the endeavours of Haydn Tierney and Bowser Bean who are leading the way for an upstairs refresh of Dude's Bar, and to Ant Williams and the Future 2 Foundation with plans for improvements to the outdoor areas to make the space more attractive and accessible for Club members and the community, including our friends at Disabled Surfing Association. We will all have the benefit of these improvements thanks to the efforts of the Building Sub-committee team and Haydn and Ant in particular.

CHIEF INSTRUCTOR REPORT

BRITTANY MORGENTHALER

The conclusion of this season marks another fruitful year characterised by the success of various training courses. It is the commendable achievements of our members in acquiring certifications that not only strengthen their skills but also significantly contributes to the collective success of our Club, particularly in ensuring the safety of our beach.

Throughout this season, we delivered the following courses:

Bronze Medallion: 38 individuals exhibited dedication and proficiency in completing their Bronze Medallion, thereby enhancing their skills in aquatic safety and rescue procedures.



Figure 8. New Bronzies showing off their bronze jumpers

Surf Rescue Certificate (SRC): The attainment of the SRC has been completed by 50 individuals, highlighting their commitment to mastering essential skills crucial for effective surf rescue operations. **IRB Crew Award:** Five individuals have earned the IRB Crew award.

IRB Driver Award: The IRB Driver award has been achieved by three individuals, recognising their competency in operating IRBs and navigating through challenging aquatic scenarios.



Figure 9. Andy Nott launching the boat during winter IRB course

First Aid Training: A cohort of 17 individuals has successfully completed First Aid training, equipping them with knowledge and techniques for administering first aid in emergency situations.

I extend my appreciation to all trainers, assessors, and Kim Williams whose commitment and knowledge played a pivotal role in facilitating the seamless delivery of these courses. Their dedication has been essential in teaching the skills and ensuring the success of our courses.

Congratulations to all individuals who have attained an award this season.

I look forward to another successful training season next season.



SENIOR AND YOUTH TEAM MANAGER'S REPORT

DARIUS ALEKNA - TEAM MANAGER

The 2023-24 competition season for Point Leo was a remarkable journey filled with triumphs, challenges, and unforgettable experiences for both our Senior and Youth teams. With training commencing late September 2023, our first competition hit-out was at Ocean Grove on 17th December 2023. This was a fantastic opportunity to blow out the cobwebs and for each athlete to benchmark themselves and know where performance focus was needed through training sessions and the upcoming season carnivals at Anglesea, Point Leo and Lorne.



Figure 10. Lachlan & Caitlin Robinson in mixed double ski at state championships, Ocean Grove

Despite facing stiff competition and, at times, adverse weather conditions, our athletes remained steadfast in their commitment to excellence, sportsmanship, and teamwork. They each demonstrated resilience in the face of adversity, drawing strength from their shared passion for surf competition and their unwavering belief in each other, with Senior and Youth athletes rallying

together, giving it their all each time we hit the beach.

After a multi-year hiatus, Point Leo also fielded a team in the Open First Aid State Championships. Congratulations go to Suki Ellison White and Angus Boyd Bell coming away with a commendable bronze medal in their first time at this event.

The Victorian season culminated at the Senior/Youth State Championships at Ocean Grove and served as the major test of our teams. With a mix of excitement and anticipation, our athletes descended upon the competition venue, eager to showcase their skills and compete against the best in the State.

The **Senior team** kicked off the championships with a display of sheer determination. From board, ski and surf races, our athletes delivered stellar performances, demonstrating their versatility and determination to excel across various disciplines of competitive surf lifesaving.

Notable achievements that earned a podium place were:

- Open Men's Double Ski (Caleb Gray, Myles Irwin) Bronze
- Open Women's Double Ski (Bella Ford, Maddie Lamb) – Bronze
- Open Mixed Double Ski (Lachlan and Caitlin Robinson) Bronze
- Open Men's Ski Relay (Caleb Gray, Myles Irwin, Lachlan Robinson) – Silver

- Open Women's Surf Race Kate Brooks Bronze
- Open Women's Taplin Relay (Bella Ford, Caitlin Robinson, Kate Brooks) – Silver

Meanwhile, the Youth team proved that age was no barrier to success, as they fearlessly took on their counterparts from rival clubs. With unwavering confidence and determination, our young athletes displayed their talent and potential, earning commendable results in events such as iron, surf race, and board. Their performances were characterized by grit, tenacity, and a never-say-die attitude. exemplifying the spirit of lifesaving. Stand out performances in the Youth division came from both Milla Clark (silver medal in both U14 women's surf race and iron, and Arki Phillips who came away with a bronze medal in the U14 men's iron).

A major highlight of States was March Past and under the superb coaching of Di Silver, Point Leo came away with a silver medal. This continues a legacy of recent March Past excellence, and congratulations go to Jemima Perry, Ruth Clancy, Isla Parris, Grace Lillywhite, Murphy Clark, Emma May-Konning, Miranda Aumont, Matthew Callaghan, Anouk Clarke, Bonnie Enever, Camilla Perry, Grace Oldham, and Milla Clark.

It was then that we set our sights on the ultimate stage, The Aussies on Queensland's Sunshine Coast. Held in April, the **Australian Surf Life Saving Championships** brought together the finest athletes from across the country, vying for glory and recognition on the national stage.

The Senior team arrived at the Aussies with a sense of purpose and determination, fuelled by their achievements at the State level. Competing against a formidable field of opponents, our athletes rose to the occasion, delivering performances that captivated spectators and inspired admiration from their peers. Getting beyond a heat is an achievement in itself at Aussies given the dominance of QLD and NSW competitors.

Point Leo can be very proud of the following athletes who progressed to both Quarter and Semi Finals:

- Open Female Double Ski Semi Final Bella Ford and Caitlin Robinson
- Open Male Ski Relay Quarter Final Harry Atkins, Myles Irwin, Lachlan Robinson

- Open Male Taplin Quarter Final Harry Atkins,
 Nick Ford, Matt Graves, Caleb Gray, Myles Irwin,
 Lachlan Robinson
- Open Mixed Double Ski Semi Final Caitlin and Lachlan Robinson
- Open Male Ski Relay Quarter Final Nick Ford,
 Matt Graves, Caleb Gray
- Open Male Double Ski Quarter Final Harry Atkins and Matt Graves
- Open Male Single Ski Quarter Final Myles Irwin, Lachlan Robinson,
- Open Male Surf Race Quarter Final Harry Atkins



Figure 11. Milla Clark & Bonnie Enever in board rescue at state championships, Ocean Grove

In our Youth team we had strong representation across our U13 and U14 athletes embracing the challenge of competing at the highest level, eager to test their mettle against Australia's best young talent. With courage and conviction, our young athletes took to the sand and surf, leaving everything on the line in pursuit of excellence.

Their efforts were rewarded with multiple progressions through to Quarter Final and Semi Final events as follows:

- U13/14 Male Beach Relay Semi Final Benjamin Collins, Daniel Collins, Oscar Laity, Henry Reith
- U13/14 Male Board Relay Quarter Final Daniel Collins, Oscar Laity, Callum Van Delft
- U13/14 Male Board Rescue Quarter Final Jack
 DeFazio and Callum Van Delft
- U13/14 Male Cameron Relay Quarter Final Jack DeFazio, Oscar Laity, Henry Reith, Callum Van Delft
- U13/14 Male Surf Teams Quarter Final Benjamin Collins, Daniel Collins, Jack DeFazio, Tom Hunt
- U14/15 Female Board Rescue Quarter Final Bonnie Enever and Milla Clark

- U13/14 Male Board Relay Quarter Final Benjamin Collins, Tom Hunt, Jack DeFazio
- U13/14 Male Board Rescue Quarter Final Tom Hunt and Benjamin Collins
- U13 Male Beach Sprint Semi Final Oscar Laity
- U13 Male Iron Quarter Final Tom Hunt, Jack
 DeFazio, Callum Van Delft, Benjamin Collins
- U13 Male Surf Race Quarter Final Tom Hunt,
 Jack DeFazio, Banjamin Collins, Daniel Collins
- U13 Male Board Race Semi Final Callum Van Delft
- U14 Female Surf Race Quarter Final Milla Clark
- U14 Female Iron Quarter Final Milla Clark

Most exciting of all in the Aussies Youth Competition was Oscar Laity who progressed through Heats all the way to the Final of the U13 Beach Flags. Whilst narrowly pipped for 3rd place, Oscar's achievement in his first ever Aussies against the very best in the country showed why he is the deserving winner of this year's Point Leo award for "Beach Competitor of the Year".

In conclusion, the 2024 competition season was a resounding success for Point Leo, marked by exceptional performances, personal growth, and unforgettable memories. From State Carnivals to the Victorian State Championships and finally to Aussies, our athletes showcased the values of dedication, resilience, and teamwork that define surf lifesaving and our proud club.

SURF BOAT SECTION REPORT

ANT WILLIAMS - BOAT CAPTAIN

The boat section has continued its strong competitive and growth path over the 2023-24 Season. The boat section fielded four Crews throughout the season with a real focus on increasing the competitiveness of our crews in all carnivals we entered throughout the year. A great addition to our Boat section was the return 'home' to Point Leo of David Higginbotham.



Figure 12. The Platos bringing it home state championships, Lorne

'Higgi' is a former boat captain of our Club, and it was great to have him and his crews back and competing for Point Leo. It shows that long term plan (commenced by Macca in 2018/19) to re-establish a boat section at Point Leo is beginning to bear some fruit and the hard work by our Boat Management team (Tamara Brawn, Andrew Cromb, Ant Davis and Brett O'Loughlin) is having some success.

Four Point Leo crews this season:

- Point Leo Lounge Lizards (Open Men's Crew)
- Point Leo Mimosa's (Open Women's Crew)
- Point Leo Platos (Reserve Men's / Masters Crew)
- Point Leo Pandoras (Masters Women's Crew)

Seasons Highlights of the season include...

- 100 Club where the boat section Patrons showed their support to the section, Congratulations to our prize winner Sea Level Projects and with their brand now on a new set of racing oars
- (Jan Juc) VSRL Open in Feb great performances by our two Mens crew in some pretty heavy surf. We did suffer a major injury to Brett O'loughlin (sweep of the Platos) dislocating his knee (amongst other injuries) and a big thank you to Higgi for taking up the sweeping role of the Platos crew for the remainder of the season
- State Masters We had three crews entered for the state Masters. In some big surf at Lorne, we ended up with two starters (Lounge Lizards 140+) and (Platos 220+). Lots of thrills and spills + damage and we are proud of the crews (Swept by Higgi). Gold to the Lounge Lizards and Bronze to the Platos. A big thank-you to <u>Tamara Brawn</u>

and Chris Oldham for officiating (our crews are in your beer debt).

- ASRL Open Lorne Great rowing by all the crews over this weekend with a huge number of boat crews from all around Australia travelling to Lorne for four days of racing. With the Platos racing in the masters + Lounge Lizards and Mimosa's racing in the Open section. Well done to the (Platos) Mens Masters crew for making the final in the 220+ and the Senior Ladies crew (Mimosas) for their Semi-Final in Open Women's. These were great results for the Club and some real attention from the NSW and QLD clubs.
- Vic State Titles Ocean Grove. Again our three racing crews competed. With our sweeping stocks low with Brett's injury, Higgi took control of all crews. Semi Final for the Lounge Lizards in the reserve Grade, 4th for the Platos (rowing in the Open category) and a great result of a Bronze medal to our stellar ladies crew the Point Leo Mimosa's
- Aussie Titles— Mooloolaba QLD. The Platos made the trip to compete in the Aussies (Masters). In some 'sharp' and tricky surf it was a great result to make the Final. Terrific for the crew and the Club. This was the 1st Point Leo Boat crew in an Aussie Final for over 20 years. Great sweeping by Higgi to ensure the crew got out and back for the six races in one day. Some well-earned refreshments were on hand for the team that night.

Rescue at Point Leo

On Labour Day (that stinking hot day) at approx. 6pm our Mimosas Women's Boat Crew were training out the back of second reef when they noticed a standup paddle boarder in the distance towards Flinders in deep water in the middle of Western Port bay. He was paddling his SUP kneeling on his board, obviously struggling, clearly inexperienced and fatigued trying to paddle back into the beach directly into a strong offshore wind. Fortunately, he was spotted by the crew who rowed out to check on his welfare as he would not have been able to get back in without assistance. He was dragged in to the boat and sat at the rear crossbar at Higgi's feet with the paddle board floating behind them. Had it not been for the vigilance and response by our crew the outcome may have been quite different. Great result ladies



Figure 13. The Mimosa's at state championships, Ocean Grove

So, as we round out the 23-24 season some special mentions to our Sponsors GANT, Bendigo Bank, Shoreham Surf and Wall Boulevard Tiles for their donation of a 2nd set of racing oars. The Boat section also (via a generous donation from a Point Leo family) has recently purchased another racing boat from North Cott (amazing contribution to our section) Thank-you.

To the crews, thanks for your efforts this year and we look forward to a bigger and better things to come. Point Leo will be competing at the **World Titles** in Tugun in September (so stay tuned for more boat section information).

To the behind the scenes team - Julia O'Shaughnessy, Tamara Brawn, Kim Williams, Chris Oldham and Gear Steward 'Welshy' - your administrative assistance and overall support has enabled so many people to become involved in the boat section over the past season. Thank-you all

We will be continually developing our section next season. Expect some further expansion of the Boat section for season 2024-25, with the addition of another Masters Men's crew (to take on the Platos) as well as developing a Junior boaties program and hopefully an additional Senior Crew.

So, to all boaties 'current' and those whom want to get involved, stay in touch with the Mine articles and the Boaties Winter sessions via WhatsApp – txt me if you want to be involved as there will be opportunities over the next couple of months and we look forward to both the World Titles and an even bigger season next year.

MASTERS SURF SPORTS REPORT

JON FORD - HEAD COACH

The Masters team made it 'four in 24', sealing a fourth consecutive win at the Victorian Masters Championships at Lorne on 12 -13 February 2024. The grit, courage and skill on display was befitting of a team that has trained, patrolled and supported each other over many years. Head Coach, Jon Ford, has steadfastly persisted with fitness and skills training over several seasons, drilling the team on the basics as well as stretching athletes beyond their comfort zone (be that in the waves at Second Reef and Crunchies or on the sand in front of the Club). Most importantly, though, he engendered a sense of team that drives every Master to deliver their best for each other and for the Club.



Figure 14. Our ladies bringing it home in the board rescue at state championships, Lorne

In challenging conditions at Lorne, the Point Leo swimmers, boarders and ski paddlers flexed their muscle and technique to edge out the competition. This was nowhere more evident than in Suki Ellison-Whyte, Deanne Davis and Erin Van Delft's steely determination in facing down the 3-foot swell to bring home their respective board relay and Taplin relay teams to medal winning performances. Or in the 130+ men's Taplin relay, when the winning combination of competitive experience, surf nous and swimming expertise delivered a silver medal for Haydn Tierney, Joris Van Delft and Tim Farrell. Virginia Porter and Frank Christian were both gold medallists in the surf race.

On Day 2, Marc and Kim Aliotti led the charge in the Masters beach events, inspiring medal wins from across the team in both relay and individual events.

On the back of success at Lorne, eight Masters competed at the Aussies on the Sunshine Coast in April with good results and a great experience. For the first time in the Club's history, Point Leo had a

women's team who placed 10th in the Taplin relay (Wendy Davies on ski, Erin on board and Virginia swimming) and 10th in surf teams in very challenging conditions at Maroochydore. Virginia, Wendy Davies and Amy Jones also swam in the Aussies 2km swim at Mooloolaba, with Virginia finishing a respectable 6th.

In a long running tradition of distinguished performance, Frank Christian was the silver medallist in the 2km Aussies swim and a very strong contender in the surf race, finishing 4th. The men's team made the final of the Taplin relay and finished strongly in 7th in the surf team race. Jon Ford also made the Ironman final with a gutsy performance in extremely challenging conditions.

Di Summers produced lightning fast sprints to reach the women's sprint final (despite a calf injury!).



Figure 15. Haydn Tierney finishing the swim race at state championships, Lorne

Point Leo Masters were also very well represented at other competitions during the season. At the Endurance Championships (when the water was icy cold and the season had just kicked off), Erin, Joris and Tim Farrell were medallists in swimming and board events, foreshadowing their excellent performances throughout the season. Amy Jones the toughest of all competitors, completed her 2km swim without a wetsuit - a commendable effort!

Amy also represented Point Leo at the State and Australian Pool Life Saving Championships. Amy had stand-out performances in the 100m rescue medley (silver medal at the State Championships) and 100m obstacle race (bronze medal at the Australian Championships).

The strength of the Masters team is in its culture, community and courage, not to mention a good

dose of humour. New participants are always very welcome, and you can absolutely expect to enjoy a

fun, challenging and fitness-enhancing experience, whether you join for a session or a season!

JUNIOR TEAM MANAGER REPORT

TARENA MURRAY – JUNIOR TEAM MANAGER

The Junior Competition team has enjoyed a very successful season over the 2023/24 period. We had Point Leo Nippers competing at over five carnivals over the summer period as well as the Junior State Titles at Warrnambool and the Australian titles in Queensland.



Figure 16. Under 12 boys at Mount Martha junior carnival

The junior competition team have a focus on being a part of a team and competing for "Team Leo". As a result of this I'm pleased to report we had great numbers entered in our local carnivals (Mount Martha and Point Leo especially), with a keen cohort representing Point Leo at most junior carnivals and the Junior State Titles. I would love to see this number continue to grow especially at the State Titles.

We were also fortunate enough to host our own Club double header carnival at Point Leo (Seniors/Juniors/Sat/Sun) which saw us enter a huge 135 nippers representing "Team Leo" and a massive 826 total nippers competing. It was magnificent to see all the action and so many kids, running, swimming, and boarding at our beach. To scan the beach and see kids representing so many clubs and all the different coloured nipper caps was a great site.

Overall, we had some amazing individual achievements during the summer competition season, but as a team we had fabulous overall results.

Carnival	Entries 2023	Entries 2024	Place 2023	Place 2024	Points 2023	Points 2024
Cosy Corner	69	59	6 th	4th	86	235
Mount Martha	116	122	2nd	1 st	304	297
Point Leo	127	135	2 nd	1 st	326	356
Anglesea	18	34	-	10 th	-	61
State Championships	48	41	9 th	9 th	139	118

Junior State Titles - Warrnambool

Warrnambool hosted this year's Junior Championship event. The conditions were ideal with warm (hot) weather and a perfect swell running for the kids. Despite Point Leo having a smaller team of 41 competing at the Junior State Titles all the Point Leo competitors challenged themselves and had a successful 3 days of competition, whether they won a medal or not. As a small cohort Point Leo certainly gave their all on the beach and in the water and matched it with the other clubs. We also had some fantastic results including Oscar Laity's Gold threepeat in the beach flags!

Another fantastic result for us was the under 13 boys and girls all walked away with at least one medal in their final year as a junior - how special for them all. Another age group to all go home with a medal were the under 11 boys.

The March Past team won Gold. Di Silver has worked with the U11-13 over the summer to teach and train them in the traditional event of March Past, which is also the largest team event of the championships. We cannot thank her enough and a massive congratulations to her and the team.

As stated by the U12G age group manager "More important than the results though was the way the girls supported each other, cheered the boy's team and our team on for every event and had so much fun! The competition was of a very high level, and they continually took up the challenges with the best

attitude. All are planning a return states trip in 2025 and we hope more will join us."

It was a fantastic competition with lots of great achievements, friendships forged, finals made, medals won and finished with a wonderful team dinner on the last night to round out a HUGE Junior competition season. Congratulations to all our nippers on a fantastic season and for doing Leo proud!

Thank you as always to all our parents, water safety, officials, IRB drivers and crew, trailer drivers, LSV volunteer roles, and those that help scan the beach for anything left behind and all the other helpers who make nippers possible.

Although the increase in junior competitors this year is fantastic, it has also meant we have struggled at times to fulfill our LSV requirements to provide accredited personnel at carnivals. As a result, we have invariably had to rely on the same amazing, accredited people (Kylie Clark, Chris Oldham, Chris Watt, Tim Farrell, Gabby Ackland, Erin VanDelft, Rob Cooper, Julie Renato, Roger Devine, Tammie DeFazio, Dean Pullar, Tarena Murray, Kailani Johnson) to be officials at most if not all carnivals and some of them officiating for all three days at State titles. I cannot thank them enough.

The same is said of our qualified water safety personnel who repeatedly put their hands up to help (Milla Clark, Grace Oldham, Bonnie Enever, Liz Clancy, Bill Merrison, Georgie Hunt, Sam Hunt, Simon Reith, Joris Vandelft, Tom Brown). To continue to support our children and Point Leo nippers I would like to encourage all parents to get involved. There are many roles to fill to support the competition team and the running of each carnival. Over the winter months please consider completing your online official's course in preparation to complete the practical component early next season. You may also consider completing an Adult bronze course.

I would also like to thank our competition team sponsors for this year. C. Fultons garden supplies, the Tierney family and Vantage fuels and Bluegum. Your ongoing support is very much appreciated. Don't forget to mention Point Leo next time you're shopping for your garden supplies at Fultons!

I would especially like to thank Renee Watt who has assisted me through most of the season helping and more importantly ensuring entries were correct and our official and water safety ratios were meet, as well as being across all LSV circulars and putting out the communication to our members.

Thanks for the great Summer and go "Team Leo".



Figure 17. Junior march past team at state championships, Warrnambool

JUNIOR STAT CHAMPIONSHIPS RESULTS

Oscar Laity	Gold U13 Beach Flags Gold U13 Aqua Cam Silver U13 Beach Relay Silver U13 Board Relay Bronze U13 Beach Sprint	Tom Fehring U12	Gold March Past
Henry Reith	Bronze U13 Beach flags Silver U13 Beach Relay Bronze U13 Board Rescue	Sylvie Nienaber U12	Gold March Past
Ben Collins	Silver U13 Beach Relay Gold U13 Surf Teams	Freddie Merrison U12	Gold March Past
Jack DeFazio	Gold U13 Surf Teams Gold U13 Aqua Cam Gold March Past Silver U13 Beach Relay Silver U13 Surf Race Bronze U13 Belt and Reel Silver U13 Board Relay	Evie Renato U12	Gold March Past
Tom Hunt	Gold U13 Surf Teams Gold U13 Aqua Cam Gold March Past Bronze U13 Belt and Reel Bronze U13 Surf Race	George Ackland U12	Gold March Past
Callum VanDelft	Gold U13 Aqua Cam Gold March Past Silver U13 Board Relay Bronze U13 Iron	Darcie Johnson U12	Gold March Past
Daniel Collins	Bronze U13 Board Rescue Gold U13 Surf Teams	Charlotte Oldham U11	Gold March Past
Mimi Pullar	Gold March Past	Jock Walter	Gold U11 Beach relay Silver U11 Beach flags Silver U11 Wade relay Bronze U11 Surf Teams
Jessica Sandow	Gold March Past	Lenny Miratana	Gold U11 Beach relay Silver U11 Wade relay
Ned Cooper	Gold March Past	Finn Reith	Gold U11 Beach relay Silver U11 Wade relay Bronze U11 Surf Teams
Liam O'Connor	Gold March Past	Sonny Miall	Gold U11 Beach relay
Eddie Brown	Silver U10 Board Race Silver U10 Surf Teams	George Cooper	Silver U11 Wade relay Bronze U11 Surf Teams
Fred Farrell	Silver U10 Surf Teams	Archie Watt	Bronze U11 Surf Teams
Fred Hunt	Silver U10 Surf Teams	Humphrey Cooper	Silver U10 Beach Relay Silver U10 Wade Race
Harry DeFazio	Silver U10 Surf Teams	Maya Franes	Bronze U10 Wade Race

POINT LEO SLSC COMMUNITY

LIFE PATRON - JOHN HORWOOD

The Constitution of the Club allows for the appointment of a Life Patron from the Life Members where the continued service has been deemed exceptional. The Club has only bestowed the honour on two members previously – Geoff Raws (the inaugural President) and Richard (Dick) Ellis.

This season the members of Point Leo SLSC unanimously voted John Horwood as Life Patron.

John first attended Point Leo SLSC in 1955, when invited to the Club by Alan Forster (founding member), completing his Bronze in 1956.

John was an exceptional member of the Club from the beginning. In 1959 he took on the role of Honorary Treasurer and held the position until work relocated him to Sydney. In the early 1970s, he returned to Melbourne and immediately returned to an active role in the Club. He first joined the "Bobbas", the coterie group of present and past members tied by an affiliation to the Club to raise funds, especially for capital expenditure.

John served as part of the organising group for the Australian Championships held at Point Leo in 1985 and was a key part of rebuilding the Clubhouse back on the beach. In 1995 John rejoined the Committee and over the next 22 years served as President, Secretary, Vice President, General Committee and Team Manager.



Figure 18. John Horwood with Andrew Barnes and Julia O'Shaughnessy

Over the years John has been instrumental in the Point Leo Swim Classic, managing the club house for community use, roast nights over summer, the 50th and 60th anniversary celebrations, collection and maintenance of club memorabilia, establishment of the Hall of Fame and the Gary Tierney Foundation, Bobbas leadership,

But the true measure of John's contribution to Point Leo SLSC is in his ability to identify and mentor the development of so many to progress through the Club and life.

At the presentation of his Life Patron, he was served with the custodianship of the original handwritten Constitution from 1955.

LIFE MEMBER – ANDREW WELSH

Andrew Welsh joined the Point Leo Surf Lifesaving Club in 2007 when his three (3) children began nippers.

He immediately took on volunteer roles, becoming an Assistant Age Manager, and within three years he was on the Point Leo Committee, and being acknowledged for his contribution across juniors, sport and general club activities.



Figure 19. Andrew coordinating logistics at the boxing day swim

He completed his Bronze Medallion in 2012.

Andrew has been awarded the Dick Catterick twice and continues to serve on the Committee as well as undertake extensive work behind the scenes to keep the Club gear and activities running.

While he has made innumerable contributions to the Club the ones that he is probably most known for are managing the gear, set and pack up during the nipper summer intensive, his true passion for the nipper trailer and nipper boards (he is the reason our nippers are looked upon with envy when they roll into carnival carparks across Victoria), and his work hosting and head of work party for all LSV carnivals at Point Leo often with very little notice.

In addition to these contributions and many others that go under the radar to keep the gear and club house in working order, we believe that it is his reliability, and calm and considered manner that truly reflects the values of the Club.

LIFE MEMBER - JON FORD

Jon Ford joined as an Associate Member in 2007 and was immediately drafted as Nipper Activity Leader, which he continued for three seasons before gaining his Bronze Medallion in 2010. He has completed his required Patrol Hours every season.

Jon joined Committee in 2011 as Board and Ski Captain and immediately teamed with Chris Munro to develop Point Leo as a force in Surf Sports competition.



Figure 20. Jon competing at masters state championships, Lorne

In 2015 he became inaugural Head Coach, a role he has held since.

Among the many initiatives Jon has brought to the Club he has established the club kayak squad to improve fitness and ski paddling skills, this is supported by the "Kooks on Craft" program for those of us who are less confident. He has brought a focus on mental fitness and personal development to the Club through the Life Changer program.

Jon has had personal success in Masters competition, including the three peat iron man gold medal, that would have been a fourth victory if not for an ongoing back injury last season. But his work to develop the Masters team, including building the women's section which this season competed at Aussies for the first time.

Serving on the committee since 2011, Jon has been integral to a series of fund-raising activities including running nine Muso Nights, an annual auctions and tin rallies. Jon's passion for the Club is infectious and his time commitment is phenomenal.

GARY TIERNEY FOUNDATION FELLOWS

BELLA WARNER

A member since 2010, Bella has been the Nipper Club Captain and a Patrol Captain. She currently holds her Bronze Medallion, Advanced Resuscitation Techniques, First Aid, Trainers and IRB Crew Awards.

Bella plays an active role in supporting and developing other members through Bronze camps and the Lion's Den program. As a successful surf sports competitor Bella has taken home multiple state medals in beach events, as well as playing a

role in team events. She is also an accomplished horse rider and snow boarder with medals at national level in both.

In addition to her work with training and development Bella supports the Club by completing water safety shifts in the IRB at carnivals – an often thankless task.

Her commitment and attitude have been recognised at university and high school with leadership roles, and she is planning to use the fellowship to support her lifesaving while she completes her university studies.

GEORGIA CASSEL-ASHTON

Georgia joined Point Leo SLSC in 2007 as an U7 nipper. She has competed in surf sports, IRB and First Aid competition. As a patroller Georgia has been both Vice and Patrol Captain and was the Patroller of the Year in 2021-2022.

She has taken on a series of leadership roles around the club as a training officer, pink patrol organiser, LSV ready to lead program participant, nipper activity leader (including more recently with the Star Fish nippers), water safety coordinator and carnival first aid officer. Georgia is currently the Club Vice Captain with responsibility for patrols.

Described as a "respected and adored trainer by all" Georgia is an excellent role model for younger members, and has shared her experience of balancing competing and patrolling with female members through the Pink Patrol initiative.

Outside of the Club Georgia is embarking on training to be an Occupational Therapist, which aligns with her passion for lifesaving.



Figure 21. Bella & Georgia receiving their award from the Tierney family

BOBBAS REPORT

MARC ALLIOTI

I am writing this report on behalf of the Bobbas community. The Bobbas reflect our Clubs strong Surf Lifesaving History going back to 1955 when the Club was born.



Figure 22. Bobbas at Kooyong Lawn Tennis Club

It goes without saying that the group is not getting any younger and to get together to reminisce and recount the past is becoming more of a challenge. Albeit they still manage to gather at the Kooyong Lawn Tennis Club to enjoy a casual meal and a few beverages. This year's gatherings were attended by between 15 to 30 Bobbas on several occasions.

The Bobbas were once again encouraged by the leadership of John Horwood (known as the Bugler). We all thank John for his ability to keep the group connected and to organise the gatherings. We should also thank Max Jeffrey who as chief financial officer does a fine job in looking after the till.

Connections past and present is what makes the Bobbas who they are. These connections run deep throughout the surf lifesaving community and often cut across multiple surf lifesaving clubs and general sporting activities.

Some of the occasions and celebrations of 2024 have been as follows:

Remembrance for Geoff Waters (OAM) at Lorne.
 R&R legend. The memorial at Lorne was attended by several Point Leo representatives with strong Bobbas connections.



Figure 23. Officials pay respects at Lorne carnival

- The news that Rob Woodhouse (a past Point Leo Member and links to the Bobbas) was appointed CEO of Swimming Australia. An internationally renowned sports agent and businessman, two time Olympian and medallist at the 1984 Los Angeles Olympics.
- A small function at Point Leo put on by the Australian Surfboat Rowers League for two Point Leo rowers – Garry McKellar and Andrew Crombe who were admitted to the ASRL Hall of Fame. Great honour for both of them and well

deserved. Ant Williams welcomed Crombie and Bob Luce who rowed with Garry at Point Lonsdale welcomed Garry.

- "Champ" James training in Cairns with Emma McKeon and other swimmers from the Aussie Olympic Team for the Paris Olympics later this year.
- Well done to Alan Martello who was appointed to the Hawthorn Football Club Hall of Fame.
 Great achievement and well deserved.
 Congratulations from all Bobbas.

One of important needs for the Bobbas is to keep connected with each other. Having had some challenges with emails being hacked there is a belief that setting up of a Whats App group will be the answer. Hopefully this can be achieved so that the connection continues.

The year has had its sad times with the passing of some of the group. There are always good memories that are shared to reflect on those passed.

"Vale ID - a good man gone"

The connection between the Bobbas and the Point Leo SLSC is ongoing. Updates on how the Club is performing is of great interest to the group and they cherish knowing how well the Club is going.

The next Bobbas function will be in mid to late July.

BOXING DAY SWIM REPORT

CHRIS OLDHAM - RACE DIRECTOR

After a massive 2022 swim, we were looking forward to another great day, with slightly a smaller shore break. Whilst enjoying the rain on Christmas Day, Hayden Tierney called me to say that the weather forecast wasn't looking great. Hayden's concerns were confirmed the following day when Nick Woods, Andrew Gibson, Andy Nott and I were standing on the balcony watching a strong southeaster tear up the course whilst directly below us the Treadwell brothers nearly took off Mary Poppins style whilst trying to secure a tent to the ground in the courtyard with Marc Aliotti.

Sadly, the decision was all but made for us by the conditions and the prospect of them deteriorating further as the morning went on, and the event was postponed to a date to be confirmed. Thank you to Simon Merrigan, Kim Williams, Jon Ford and Hayden Tierney who oversaw the messaging to the competitors and support team reading the postponing of the event.

The event was rescheduled for Sunday 21 January 2024. All up we had 539 registrations across all events, though there seemed to be a number of no

shows. Participants who couldn't make the rescheduled date were offered the opportunity to pick up an event t-shirt. A very special thank you to Kim Williams for weathering the administration storm that arose due to the requirement to postpone and reschedule the event as well as making sure those that couldn't make the new date received their event t-shirt. As always Kim also provided me with a lot of support in managing the event software and making sure our fundraising opportunity was optimised.

The breakdown of registrations for the event were as follows:

Point Leo Swim Classic (1.2km Open Water Swim)	279
Balnarring & District Community Bank Challenge (2.5km Open Water Swim)	125
Paton Estate Agents Beach Run (4km Beach Run)	39
Nipper & Novice Swims (400m Open Water Swim)	53
Package: 2.5km Challenge & 1.2km Swim Classic	29
Package: 400m Nipper/Novice Swim & 4km Beach Run	2
Package: 2.5km Challenge, 4km Beach Run & 1.2km Swim Classic	5
Package: 4km Beach Run & 2.5km Challenge	1
Package: 4km Beach Run & 1.2km Swim Classic	6
Total:	539

The conditions on 21 January were a significant improvement, but still not the "Lake Leo" that we are sometimes unfairly called or that participants hope for. Not only did the postponement knock off a few competitors, but sadly we lost some of our biggest supporters and volunteers. That said, Britt Morgenthaler stepped up as our Safety and Emergency Management Coordinator with Rhys Cole as Powercraft Coordinator and Chuck Warner Course Setup and Powercraft Supervisor.

The rescheduling of the event made pre-race registration more difficult, but fortunately Cath McCraith, Michelle Ford, Kim Aliotti, Iris Cassell and Stacey Lethelan were all on hand to make it run smoothly. Thank you also to Stacey once again looking after the handing out of medals and running the back end of the presentations.

As always, the event was put together with the assistance of Marc and Kim Aliotti (Beach Setup and Pack Down and sustenance for volunteers), Kate Stern (Medical Coordinator) and Andrew Welsh and Nick Clark (Logistics) and Alf Treadwell's team for keeping our volunteers fed from the barbeque.



Figure 24. Swimmers starting the 1.2km Pt Leo Swim Classic

We were also lucky to have Tamara Brawn and Iris Cassell, who not only kept a running commentary on each of the events, but kept the crowd entertained and informed. Tamara and Iris also helped with making our sponsors feel welcome.

Our IRB drivers and crews provided the usual excellent coverage, as did our water safety team that was organised and led by Bridget Barnes and Georgia Cassell. I apologise for not naming all water safety volunteers in this report, but their efforts on the day were exceptional and made all participants feel safe.

The Club backbone, aka the Woodchucks, led by Nick Wood were on hand in the background as always to lend a hand with event logistics and water safety.

Thank you also to Rob Cooper, Chris Watt and Anton Pound for assisting with marshalling, starting and pre-race crisis management for the Nipper/Novice events and the main events.

I would also like to thank Simon Merrigan, Mick Treadwell and Andrew Gibson for their advice and assistance as former race directors.

A special thank you to Hayden Tierney for designing and arranging the event t-shirts for both the competitors and the volunteers.

Finally, a very special thank you to our event sponsors, the Community Bank and Balnarring District Bank, Bowser Bean and Paton Real Estate for their support of our event.

I look forward to Boxing Day 2024.

POINT LEO SLSC JUNIORS AND YOUTH

JUNIOR SURF LIFESAVING PROGRAM

TARENA MURRAY - JSLP (NIPPERS) COORDINATOR

The Junior Surf Lifesaving Program (JSLP) leadership team consisted of Tarena Murray, Cass Kitto and Erin VanDelft and hugely supported by the Junior Subcommittee. The team worked hard, with a lot of collaboration behind the scenes in planning this year's JSLP. The planning was assisted by the huge response to the Nipper parent survey which provided us valuable feedback and comments. This allowed us to plan a program which incorporated components from the last few years that worked well and what needed improvement. The JSLP also introduced some new initiatives this year with the early preliminary swim offered and all communication through Team App. The JSLP welcomed Matt from the Marine Mammal Foundation who ran an interactive and educational session on keeping our waterways clean and Josie Jones who taught us about keeping our beaches clean and using the hand bin.

Our Starfish Nipper program ran for the second year and doubled in size going from three to six participants. The Starfish Nippers ran their program in the middle of the beach this year which gave a lot more people the chance to view their amazing work as well as giving different Nipper groups a chance to combine and work with the Starfish Nippers. Well done to Jane Starr and her inspirational team.



Figure 25.

The JSLP program consisted of nine intensive sessions from late December to mid-January. The program focuses on developing skills, confidence, and knowledge in a safe environment. Nippers learn survival skills in an aquatic environment, basic first aid, resuscitation and rescues as well as

practising the lifesaving disciplines of beach running, flags, board paddling and swimming in a fun friendly environment. The JSLP also included a Club Championship Day and a Carnival Day. Surf Education was embedded into the sessions as well as Nippers attending more formal sessions in the Clubhouse with some of our patrolling members. The JSLP "Nipper program" is a fantastic way of equipping young people with the skills, confidence, and knowledge to recognise and enjoy a safe beach and aquatic environment.



Figure 26.

We had 49 new U7 nippers on the beach this year. With the help of the Age Managers (AGMs), Junior Club Captains and Activity Leaders, the Under 7's enthusiastically embraced beach flags, poison ball, octopus, wading, duck diving, board paddling and quickly gained all the skills, confidence, and knowledge a Nipper needs to be safe on the beach and in an aquatic environment.

Once again, the U14 program was extended to a 2-hour session which ran separately to the rest of the JSLP. Largely lead by Anton Pound and supported by Justin Phillips, Haydn Tierney and the AGMs. The U14's are offered a new lifesaving experience as part of their final year in the JSLP with the focus on stretching their boundaries, increasing surf awareness and exposing them to what else happens in a lifesaving club. The U14 cohort worked as a large group of boys and girls together. They got to experience surfing at 2nd reef, briefed on crewing an IRB, tried ski paddling and surfboat rowing and paddling the SUPsquatch. They also got to complete lots of mixed gender activities and

races. As part of the U14 Nipper program, they had the opportunity to attend SRC camp. Once achieving their Surf Rescue Certificate, they were able to complete their first patrol together. Another highlight for the U14's is the social aspect of being involved in a Club. This year a combined pizza and movie night was run with the U15s. A hugely successful and great night for all at the Surf Club.

JSLP Volunteers

The Club is very fortunate to have so many dedicated and experienced volunteers involved. I greatly appreciate all your hard work and flexibility during the JSLP and the willingness to help. Thank you for volunteering your time, energy, patience, support, encouragement, expertise, flexibility, and enthusiasm! You are the face of our program and are vital to what our Nippers experience firsthand on the beach.

The AGMs and Assistant AGMs put a huge amount of time and energy into managing and supporting our Nippers and their families. Not to mention making each session fun, encouraging even the most hesitant Nipper and celebrating the big and small wins with kind words or a "Nipper of the Day" award.

Thank you to our Activity Leaders who kindly volunteered during the JSLP, always leading by example and happily sharing their knowledge and tips. It is important to note some ALs are Nipper parents but some are the Clubs top senior competitors, Masters competitors and some are past Nippers.

Andrew Welsh, Nick Clarke and Chris Watt, assisted by our parent volunteers, once again ensured a smooth and seamless beach set up operation and then packed it all up again at the end of each day. It would be remiss of me not to mention the wonderful work of Mark "Hoppo" Hopkinson for coordinating our ever-important BBQ but for also implementing the daily sponsorship of the BBQ. Thank you to all the BBQ volunteers and a huge thank you to Mornington Prime Cut meats for their continued support of our Nipper program and the BBQ.

A huge thanks to Antanas Spokevicius and Chris Oldham for coordinating all our amazing water safety volunteers made up of Nipper parents, SRCs and Bronzies and ensuring there was an IRB in the water during the program. We simply cannot run our program safely without you all.

Well done and thanks to Sandra Williams and Mel McPherson who truly transformed the uniform shop this year. The shop was forever busy and ably assistant by our uniform shop volunteers. Many items were pre purchased online leaving some stock almost sold out by day 1! Amazing effort.

Thanks must go to the first aid officers! Thanks also to Alex, Sarah and both the Kim's for your administration support behind the scenes. Without their hard work we would not have our online volunteer rosters, our attendance sheets, contact details, certificates written out and our data entered. A huge thanks to Ella Laussen and team for coordinating our surf education sessions this summer.

Lastly to all the Nipper families, thank you for supporting this amazing program, getting the kids here on time, caps on, vests on, sunscreen on and ready for their session. I hope that your Nippers have loved starting or continuing their surf lifesaving journey at Point Leo.

Thank you for all your support and kind messages over the season. I have loved being the Point Leo Nipper coordinator this year.



Figure 27.

POINT LEO SLSC JUNIOR CLUB CHAMPIONSHIPS 2023/24

AGE GROUP	1 st Place	2 nd Place	3 rd Place	AGM award
U7G	Zoe Akkerman (28)	Sloan Demkiw-O'Brien (25)	Margaux Riviere (12)	Eloise Johnson
U7B	Kai Lucas (26)	Tom Pianta (17)	Clark Kitto (10)	Tom Curry
U8G	Evie White (25)	Mia Baker (22)	Charlotte Strauss (21)	Matilda Renato
U8B	Ned Schofield (27)	Percy Williams (19)	Elian Acheampong (18)	Hugh Hunt
U9G	Poppy Paul	Maya Franes	Halle Anderson	Georgina Gray
U9B	Humphrey Cooper (33)	Maxwell Summers (32)	Alby Ardle (16)	Will Kloe
U10G	Tabitha Cleven (39)	Violet Ahern (25)	Evelyn Dour (21)	Anna Stevens
U10B	Edward Brown (37)	Fred Farrell (31)	Oliver Rhodes (23)	Henry Renato
U11G	Heidi Mitchell (33)	Lily White (23)	Lulu Gasparini (21)	Chloe Cherny
U11B	George Cooper (31)	Archie Watt (24)	Harry DeFazio (20)	Claude Mackinnon
U12G	Ava Rogers (29)	Willow Ahern (27)	Evie Renato (22)	Evie Renato
U12B	Freddie Merrison (36)	Tom Kogler (24)	Sampson Miall (20)	Thomas Fehring
U13G	Mimi Pullar (35)	Isobel Rhodes (30)	Sophie McManamey (29)	Jessica Sandow
U13B	Jack DeFazio (35)	Oscar Laity (35)	Henry Reith (28)	Aristotle Connell
U14G	Milla Clark (32)	Grace Oldham (30)	Elsie Phillips (19)	Ilka Wheatley-Young
U14B	Charlie Pullar (38)	Arki Phillips (33)	Angus Mitchell (28)	Ted Davidson

YOUTH

FELICITY PERRY - VICE PRESIDENT YOUTH DEVELOPMENT

Our U15 and U16 Cadet members that have completed their Surf Rescue Certificate continue their journey with the Club post-Nippers by participating in the "Lion's Den" Program. The aim of the Program is to encourage engagement and retention by providing various opportunities for Cadets to maintain their Club friendships and connections, to learn new skills and to provide membership pathways. Ultimately, the goal is to develop our future young leaders and to retain valued and active Club members. Detailed information about the Program is contained in the Cadet's "Lion's Den" Handbook, which is accessible via the Cadet Program section of the Club's website and is a comprehensive source of information about post-Nippers Club opportunities.

The Lion's Den has now run successfully over four seasons and has been generously sponsored for all this time by BlueScope Westernport. We sincerely thank BlueScope for this sponsorship, which has supported the Club to provide an inclusive Program – one aspect of which is the Lion's Den t-shirt (generously supplied by Bluegum), which participants proudly wear around the Club, demonstrating both the belonging and camaraderie that the Program promotes.



Figure 28. Lion's De water session being run by Myles Irwin & Harry Atkins

There was broad and enthusiastic participation in all aspects of the Program, particularly from the U15 cohort in their "wedge" season between SRC and Bronze, which augers well for Club retention into the Bronze 2024 course. Specific Program activities included:

- Beach and water sessions (fitness and fun)
- First Aid Course (learning new skills)

- A Social Night (connection) this year, the evening included our U14 graduating Nippers as an opportunity for cross-cohort socialising, which proved very much a success
- A two-day swim camp for the U15s (including a range of activities centred on wellbeing, fitness and water, and a great merchandise pack)



Figure 29. Lion's Den social night activites

Most importantly, following the U16s achieving their Bronze Medallion in December and the U15s completing their Surf Rescue Certificate skills maintenance, the Lion's Den group made a positive

contribution to the Club, turning out in strong numbers to provide water safety to the Nippers and attending rostered patrols. Many also took on Activity Leader roles in the Nippers Program and continued their journey as competitive athletes in the Club's surf sports program.

The success of the Program relies on the volunteer support of other Club members, including our young leaders, parents and Committee members. Thank you to all parents who supported the swim camp and social night, and to Kate Brooks, Harry Atkins, Myles Irwin, Matthew Callaghan, Cassie Merrigan, Isaac Taylor and Sienna Dawes for their activity leadership. Particular thanks also to Adam Kyriacou and Tamara Heffernan for their time and expertise during the swim camp, and to Brittany Morgenthaler for going to great lengths to arrange the First Aid Training for this group.

The Club has a great youth pipeline and this year's cohort of Lion's Den participants are to be commended on their enthusiasm, inclusivity and participation. They are a great bunch of young people, who are making a burgeoning contribution to the Club. We look forward to seeing them continue through the Club's pathways and continuing their "Life Saving Journey".

OUTSTANDING ACHIEVEMENT - SANDRA WILLIAMS & MEL MCPHERSON

This award recognises outstanding achievement(s) or contributions in any sector of club activity during the current season. Uniform Shop operated by Sandra Williams and Mel McPherson.

This award is bestowed upon Sandra Williams and Mel McPherson for their dedication and tireless efforts in managing the Uniform Shop.

Sandra and Mel invested considerable effort in stylising and decorating the shop space, creating an inviting atmosphere for members. Their attention to detail ensured that the presentation of merchandise was visually appealing, enhancing the overall shopping experience



Figure 30. Remodelled uniform shop

Initiating the merchandise design process as early as June last year, Sandra and Mel introduced a diverse range of new designs, including the immensely popular funky trunks. Their creativity has

significantly contributed to the attractiveness of the club's merchandise offerings.

Furthermore, Sandra and Mel demonstrated exemplary organisational skills in managing inventory Responsible for ordering and organizing stock, they ensured that merchandise was readily available to meet the demands of members.

Sandra and Mel launched an online store in November and throughout the busy season, Sandra and Mel diligently operated the shop at the Clubhouse, catering to the needs of members, particularly during the Junior Surf Lifesaving Program (JSLP) season.

Sandra and Mel achieved remarkable sales totalling \$100,000. Their exceptional sales performance not only reflects their adept salesmanship but also underscores the strong demand for Club merchandise among members. Importantly, the profits generated from these sales contribute to the ongoing operations of the club.

Sandra Williams and Mel McPherson's outstanding contributions to the Uniform Shop epitomise the spirit of excellence and dedication.

DICK CATTERICK AWARD - (BEST CLUB MEMBER) - CHRIS OLDHAM

This award recognises a member who has made an outstanding all-round contribution during the season. Presented in memory of the late Dick Catterick who was the Clubhouse caretaker/supervisor in the 1970s and 1980s.

Since joining the club in the 2017/2018 season, Chris has consistently made outstanding contributions across various facets of our organization. His journey began as a parent of nippers, and quickly evolved as he attained his Bronze Medallion in 2018, followed by additional qualifications in subsequent years. Over the course of just six seasons, Chris has dedicated an impressive 337.65 patrol hours, including 99.7 hours in water safety.

What truly distinguishes Chris is not only his individual accomplishments but also his unwavering commitment to teamwork and support.

His efforts extended beyond patrolling, as evidenced by his integral involvement in various aspects of Club activities.

Chris joined the committee as IRB coordinator in the 2022/2023 Season. In this role, Chris played a pivotal role in ensuring the safety and inclusion of members, particularly within the Junior Surf Lifesaving program. He also organized Point Leo IRB personnel at Surf Sport carnivals, ensuring we met our LSV requirements, and assisted with IRB training for the Club. Chris has also officiated at carnivals over the season, holding a range of senior roles at nipper, youth, senior, and surf boat carnivals,

including Safety and Emergency Management Coordinator, Safety and Emergency Management Officer, Chief Judge, and Marshall. Chris completed Point Leo power craft duty at a range of carnivals, including Senior State titles.



Figure 31. Chris Oldham & Jon Ford

His leadership of the Boxing Day Swim Classic exemplifies his exceptional organisational skills and dedication to the Club's success. Chris contributed to making the difficult call to postpone the Point Leo Swim Classic, ensuring the safety of participants and water safety, and ensured the rescheduled event ran smoothly.

Currently serving as the Safety and Risk Officer on the Aquatic Sport Executive Committee, Chris continues to seek opportunities for growth and development, including pursuing trainer and assessor roles. Chris's unwavering dedication, passion, and commitment to our Club and community make him a truly deserving recipient of the Dick Catterick Award. His achievements inspire us all and serve as a testament to the values upheld by Point Leo SLSC.

PRESIDENT'S AWARD (JUNIOR) - NOAH CONNELL

This award recognises a Junior member (U15 – U19) who has made an outstanding contribution to the Point Leo SLSC and has demonstrated leadership in one or more Club and Life Saving Victoria activities, competitive performance, fostering of team spirit and personal conduct and demeanour.

Noah Connell is the embodiment of commitment and dedication, qualities that have earned him the President's Award (Junior) at the Point Leo SLSC. Since joining the Club from Apollo Bay in 2022, Noah has exemplified a deep-rooted passion for serving his community and upholding the values of the club. Noah wasted no time in immersing himself in club life by completing his Bronze Medallion, being an active member of Lion's Den and providing water safety to JSLP.

Noah's dedication to personal growth and community engagement has been unwavering. This season Noah completed his IRB crew so that he can also assist in crewing as water safety for JSLP. Noah was one of the first down the beach assisting with the set up before doing IRB water safety.

Noah has proven himself to be a reliable and effective patroller. Over the past two seasons, Noah has achieved an impressive total of 111 patrol hours, including 51 dedicated to water safety, and 77 patrol hours this season. Noah has consistently

demonstrated his willingness to go above and beyond in ensuring the safety of beachgoers and our nippers. Towards the end of the season when

maintaining full patrols became challenging, Noah's steadfast presence remained a dependable asset to the Club.



Figure 32. Noah receiving his award at this year's presentation evening

In honouring Noah with this award, we recognise his exemplary conduct and outstanding contributions to the Point Leo SLSC.

Noah's dedication serves as an inspiration to his peers and a testament to the values of service and commitment that the President's Award (Junior) seeks to celebrate. Noah Connell is truly a deserving recipient.

PRESIDENT'S AWARD (SENIOR) - ANTHONY WILLIAMS

This award recognises a member who has made an outstanding contribution to the Point Leo SLSC and has demonstrated leadership in one or more Club and Life Saving Victoria activities, competitive performance, fostering of team spirit and personal conduct.

The President's Award (Senior) at the Point Leo SLSC is a tribute to those who exhibit exemplary dedication and leadership within the Club. This year, the honour is given to Anthony Williams, who has made significant contributions to our Club.

Anthony, affectionately known as Ant, has served as the captain of the Boat Section for several years and joined the committee this season where he has been a valued committee member contributing sound advice and strong support.



Under his leadership, the Boat Section has flourished, boasting increased participation with three crews taking to the water this season. His tireless efforts have secured significant sponsorship and funding, enabling crucial investments in equipment.

As a member of the Platos crew, Ant has achieved remarkable success, clinching medals at both Masters and Open state titles. Notably, his crew reached the finals at the Aussies Masters Championships, showcasing their exceptional skill and dedication on a national stage.

Beyond his achievements in competitive surfboat rowing, Ant has exemplified leadership and dedication in various club endeavours. Ant is now a member of the Future Project subcommittee, where he assists in the planning future developments of our Clubhouse, ensures alignment with the evolving needs of our members while adhering to regulatory standards.

Ant's proactive approach has facilitated the acquisition of grants, including support from the Future2 Foundation, to enhance accessibility and usability for all members and the wider community. Ant's commitment to collaboration and his embodiment of our Club's values of respect, teamwork, and inclusion are evident in all aspects of his involvement.

In recognition of his outstanding contributions and unwavering dedication, Anthony Williams continues to stand as a beacon of excellence within our Club. His ongoing commitment to service and his steadfast presence will undoubtedly continue to enrich and inspire our community for years to come.

CLUB CAPTAIN'S AWARD - EMMA MAY KONNING

The Club Captain's award recognises a member who has demonstrated exceptional commitment to the Club across the season.

This year the Club Captain award is presented to Emma May-Konning. Emma is involved in every aspect of the Point Leo from patrol operations to training and education to leadership development and the Junior Lifesaving Program.

This season Emma stepped into a Vice-Patrol Captain role for the first time. Emma's friendly attitude has made her an excellent fit in the Captaincy group. On multiple occasions she stepped into the Captain role for her patrol, including in January when she hosted the U/14 First Patrol Day. Despite still being a new Vice Captain, Emma expertly ran the patrol with approximately 50 new patrollers during the busiest time of the season.



Figure 33. Emma recieving her award at this year's presentation evening

completed 54.5 hours on patrol this year and spent a further 24 hours helping with the Junior Lifesaving

Program. Emma is a valuable member of the Nippers intensive as both a helper with water safety and an activity leader. Emma is a positive role model and inspiration for the Nippers and other volunteers.

On top of Emma's impressive volunteering around the Club, she also represents Point Leo as a fierce competitor in beach events. Emma came 11th overall in the Point Leo Boxing Day Honeysuckle 4km Beach Run with an impressive time of 17:59 minutes. Emma also competed at various carnivals including Senior States in the open beach relay, belt and reel, 2x1km beach relay and the lifesaver relay event.

Emma's dedication, passion, and unwavering commitment to Point Leo makes her a deserving recipient of the Club Captain's award. She is constantly going above and beyond to help others at the Club and always has such an incredible attitude while doing so. Congratulations Emma!

JUNIOR PATROLLER OF THE YEAR - SIENNA DAVEY

The Junior Patroller of the Year is awarded to Sienna Davey. A keen member of Patrol 5, Sienna has earned a commendable 48 hours of service through patrols, first aid and the nipper program. Sienna has obtained an impressive collection of awards including **Bronze** Medallion, Advanced Resuscitation Techniques Certificate, First Aid certificate and has commenced training to complete her IRB Crew certificate. Putting this knowledge to great use, Sienna also participated in the revival of the Nippers Surf Education program, introducing our most junior members to beach awareness, safety and rescue information in a confident Sienna's friendly and manner. participation in first aid, particularly during the Point Leo Carnivals and Boxing Day Swim Classic

illustrated her maturity and skill in handling first aid incidents. Congratulations Sienna!



Figure 34. Sienna reciving her award at ths year;s presentation evening

SENIOR PATROLLER OF THE YEAR (GEOFF WATERS PERPETUAL TROPHY) - TOBY AZOOR



Figure 35. Toby recieving his award at this year's presentation evening

The Senior Patroller of the Year is awarded to Toby Azoor. Having joined Point Leo from Point Lonsdale at the start of the 23/34 season, Toby has made quite an impression on Patrol 5. Toby holds his ARTC, First Aid, IRB Crew and Bronze Medallion awards. Toby demonstrated excellent commitment to patrol, accruing 53 patrol hours at Point Leo this season. Toby has also stepped up into leadership roles, supporting his Captains as a substitute while they were away. Toby has done a fantastic job of getting to know the members of his patrol and has been instrumental in creating a welcoming environment for all. Congratulations Toby!

Surf Sports

As the season ended, it was then time to celebrate the achievements of our Senior and Youth athlete award winners at Presentation Night. These awards recognise both our seasoned athletes' resilience and our young stars' promise, celebrating outstanding performance, sportsmanship, and the enduring spirit that defines the essence of teamwork in surf sports. Season 23/24 recipients are:

BEACH COMPETITOR OF THE YEAR:

OSCAR LAITY

BOARD & SKI COMPETITOR OF THE YEAR:

ISLA PARRIS

FEMALE ATHLETE OF THE YEAR:

CAITLIN ROBINSON

MALE ATHLETE OF THE YEAR:

LACHLAN ROBINSON

JUNIOR FEMALE ATHLETE OF THE YEAR:

BONNIE ENEVER

JUNIOR MALE ATHLETE OF THE YEAR:

MAX ALEKNA

JOHN MARSHALL SWIM COMPETITOR OF THE YEAR –

HARRY ATKINS

This prestigious award is given to the outstanding swim competitor of Point Leo and is named in honour of John Marshall, a foundation member of Point Leo and one of the greatest Australian swimmers of all time.

Boat Section

THE PETER GRUMBLES FORD AWARD – OUTSTANDING CREW OF THE YEAR

THE POINT LEO MIMOSAS -MEREDITH BAKER, LIZZIE SCOTT, MONIQUE BANGE, EMMA-ROSE MOLONEY AND DAVID HIGGINBOTHAM (SWEEP)

THE GEOFF 'DUDE' KINSEY AWARD FOR OUTSTANDING CONTRIBUTION TO THE BOAT SECTION –

DAVID HIGGINBOTHAM

LSV Awards of Excellence 2023

Point Leo SLSC finalists:

TARENA MURRAY – NIPPER VOLUNTEER OF THE YEAR

NIPPER PROGRAM OF THE YEAR

FRANK CHRISTIAN, TIM FARRELL, JON FORD – MASTERS TEAM OF THE YEAR (WINNER)

CHRIS OLDHAM – EMERGING OFFICIAL OF THE YEAR

KYLIE CLARK – OFFICIAL OF THE YEAR

Under 13 LSV Camp

NED COOPER JACK DE FAZIO THOMAS HUNT

Under 15 LSV Camp

KOBI CHADWICK

Women in Lifesaving - International Women's Day Breakfast

CATH MCCRAITH ZALI CARGILL

2024 Champion Junior Lifesaver Development Day

MILLA CLARK GRACE OLDHAM

NEW AWARDS



25 YEAR LONG SERVICE AWARD -

Kim Williams

ADVANCED RESUSCITATION TECHNIQUES

Azoor, Toby
Barnes, Ingrid
Cassell-Ashton, Charlie
Cassell-Ashton, Georgia
Clark, Kylie
Hoskins, Charlie

King, Susan Laussen, William Mason, Sarah-Jo Millar, Nathan Wood, Sienna

AGE MANAGER - ONLINE THEORY

Ackland, Gabby Brown, Thomas Edmonds, Jonathan Ford, Jon Hunt, Samuel Kitto, Cassandra Ross, Alasdair Stewart, Carolyn Watt, Chris

AGE MANAGER ASSISTANT

Edmonds, Jonathan

Rizzon, Maxwell

AGE MANAGER COURSE

Belcher, Robert Ellison-Whyte, Sukanya Ford, Jon Johnson, Kailani Johnstone, Natalie Kendrick, Melanie Kitto, Cassandra Pearse, Lachlan Wisken, Natalie

ASSESSOR BRONZE MEDALLION

Cargill, Zali Clarke, Nathaniel Lipszyc, Romy

ASSESSOR IRB

Morgenthaler, Brittany

ASSESSOR IRB CREW

Morgenthaler, Brittany

ASSESSOR SURF RESCUE

Cargill, Zali

Lipszyc, Romy

Clarke, Nathaniel

Aumont, Miranda Barrand, Jai Belcher, Robert Blythe, Arthur Brancatisano, Rupert Brewer Blake, Flora Brown, Thomas Clancy, Ruth Clark, Murphy Clark, Orlando Cooper, Rob Devine, Alexandra Ellery, Angus Farrell, Charlie Fehring, Campbell Guymer, Warren Hicks, Yasmin Hoare, Olivia Hough, Leif Kong, Sui

Kyriacou, Noah Larobina, Louisa Lebeau, Arthur Lew, Sophie Lillywhite, Grace Lincoln, Peter Mangini, Max McGuirk, Liam O'Connor, Isabel Parris, Isla Parris, Vincent Paynter, Amelia Pedersen, Ginger Perry, Jemima Pound, Nina Singh, Kasha Thomas, James Walker, Zahra Watt, Zoe Williams, Sonny

CHILD SAFE AWARENESS

BRONZE MEDALLION

Ackland, Gabby Alexander, Gabrielle Ashby, Charlotte Bonfield, Stephen Brown, Thomas Callaghan, Matthew Cargill, Travis Clark, Kylie Clarke, Nathaniel D'Angelo, Amy Davey, Emily Davis, Anthony Dour, Damian Edmonds, Jonathan Feehan, David Grant, Chris Guymer, Warren Haling, Jonathan Higginbotham, David Horne, Craig

Milenkovic, Bojan Millar, Nathan Mollenkopf, Thomas Neal, David Norton, Jacinda O'Hara, Andrew Oldham, Christopher O'Loughlin, Brett Pagliaro, Belinda Perry, Ben Perry, Felicity Reid, Catherine Richardson, Nicholas Rolland, Andrew Russell, David Scoffern, Damon Siggins, Anita Somogyi, Sarah Starr, Jane Starr, Michael

Hunt, John Hunt, Samuel Hyslop, John Jones, Amy Kitto, Cassandra Laity, Kim Lebeau, Arthur Lebeau, Eliott Lethlean, Stacey Mair, India Mair, Riley May-Konning, Emma McDonald, Clayton McKenzie, Hamish

Merrigan, Sarah

Stewart, Carolyn Stewart, Grant Swaney, Ella Warner, Bella Watt, Chris Watt, Renee Wells, Nicholas Wells, Robert Welsh, Lucy Wheatley, Megan Whitehouse, Liam Williams, Amy Williams, Anthony Williams, Janet Woods, Nicholas

Mangini, Max

JUNIOR ACTIVITY MANAGEMENT COURSE

Pearse, Lachlan

LSV INTRODUCTION TO CLUB GOVERNANCE

Brawn, Tamara-Leigh Clarke, Nathaniel Clarke, Warren

Mason, Sarah-Jo Williams, Kim

LSV MEMBER INDUCTION

Mason, Sarah-Jo

Stewart, Carolyn

FACILITATOR SILVER MEDALLION PATROL CAPTAIN

Clarke, Nathaniel

FACILITATOR SSV

Clarke, Nathaniel

FIRST AID

Angelo, Chloe Appleton, Charlie Azoor, Toby Barnes, Ingrid Boyd-Bell, Angus Carne, Mia Cassell-Ashton, Charlie Cassell-Ashton, Georgia Chadwick, Kobi Clark, Kylie Connell, Joseph Dawes, Hugh De Fazio, Charlie Enever, Bonnie Haag, Ashley Hodges, Olivia

Hoskins, Charlie Kemp Smith, Anoushka Kogler, Claudia Laussen, William Lebeau, Estelle Mallet, Amelie Mason, Sarah-Jo Millar, Nathan Phillips, Luca Ralton, Archibald Rogers, Megan Spokevicius, Tamas Strauss, Cleo Thompson, Sabine Wood, Sienna

INCLUSIVE BEACHES ONLINE

Cargill, Zali Cassell-Ashton, Georgia

Starr, Jane Stewart, Carolyn

PAIN MANAGEMENT CERTIFICATE Clarke, Nathaniel

RESUSCITATION

Angelo, Chloe Appleton, Charlie Bange, Monique Barnes, Ingrid Boyd-Bell, Angus Carne, Mia Cassell-Ashton, Charlie Cassell-Ashton, Georgia Chadwick, Kobi Clark, Kylie Connell, Joseph Dawes, Hugh De Fazio, Charlie Enever, Bonnie Herbstritt, Jemma Higginbotham, David Hodges, Olivia Hoskins, Charlie Johnstone, Chris

Johnstone, Natalie Kemp Smith, Anoushka Kogler, Claudia Lamb, Madeleine Laussen, William Lebeau, Estelle Macpherson Smith, Charles Mallet, Amelie Mason, Sarah-Jo McPherson, Melissa Millar, Nathan Morgan, Abigail Phillips, Luca Ralton, Archibald Spokevicius, Tamas Strauss, Cleo Thompson, Sabine Wood, Sienna

SAFER SURF CLUBS ONLINE PART 1 & 2

Stewart, Carolyn

SEXUAL HARASSMENT AND MISCONDUCT **AWARENESS**

Stewart, Carolyn

SILVER MEDALLION AQUATIC RESCUE

Clarke, Nathaniel

IRB CREW CERTIFICATE

Aumont, Miranda Connell, Noah Laussen, Henry Lillywhite, Grace Lowden, Cooper

May-Konning, Emma Morgan, Abigail Shanks, Ashley Watt, Chris Wells, Robert

SILVER MEDALLION IRB DRIVER

Azoor, Toby Gluskie, Isabella Macpherson Smith, Charles

Ralton, Archibald Shanks, Ashley Wells, Robert

SILVER MEDALLION PATROL CAPTAIN

Cassell-Ashton, Georgia Gibson, Andrew Laussen, Ella Lipszyc, Romy

SS – AUSTRALIAN SPORTS COMMISSION COMMUNITY COACHING – ESSENTIAL SKILLS COURSE

Morgan, Abigail

Van Delft, Joris

SS – AUSTRALIAN SPORTS COMMISSION COMMUNITY OFFICIATION GENERAL PRINCIPLES

Clarke, Sharyn Clarke, Warren Edmonds, Jonathan Johnson, Kailani Renato, Julie Stewart, Carolyn Sverdvik, Monique Van Delft, Erin

SS - S2 BOAT SWEEP ACCREDITATION

Higginbotham, David

McDermott, Mark

SS -SCRUTINEER CRAFT OFFICIAL

Clarke, Warren

SS – SPORT INTEGRITY AUSTRALIA ANTI-DOPING FUNDAMENTALS COURSE

Van Delft, Joris

SS - TECHNICAL OFFICIAL

Johnson, Kailani Murray, Tarena Renato, Julie Robinson, Lachlan Stewart, Carolyn Sverdvik, Monique Tyrrell, Justin Van Delft, Erin

SSV OPERATOR

Azoor, Toby

Cargill, Zali

SURF RESCUE CERTIFICATE (CPR ENDORSED)

Blythe, Oscar

Merrigan, Violet

Brancatisano, Sibella Cassell, Iris Chadwick, Kobi Clancy, Greta Clark, Milla Cleven, Lainey Corriero, Tinashe Crescia, Amelie Davison, Ted Devine, Leah Elliott, Ava Foenander, Willow Gasparini, Josh Grant, Claudia Haling, Hannah Hansen, Toby Hodges, Olivia Hough, Leif Kemp Smith, Anoushka Kleverlaan, Molly Kyriacou, Elina Lebeau, Estelle Macaulay, William Mallet, Amelie McGuirk, Mitchell

Merrison, William Mitchell, Angus Northcote, Jasmine O'Connor, Alannah Oldham, Grace Pedersen, Ginger Perry, Camilla Phillips, Arki Phillips, Elsie Poore, Chloe Pound, Charlotte Pullar, Charlie Redlich, Alexander Reith, Simon Rhodes, Luca Rizzon, Maxwell Scher, Joah Scoffern, Misty Stewart, Eliza Thompson, Sabine Tierney, Eva Wheatley-Young, Ilka Wilson, Topi Zabojec, Alexander

TRAINING OFFICER BRONZE MEDALLION

Cassell-Ashton, Georgia Clarke, Nathaniel Starr, Jane Whitehouse, Liam

TRAINING OFFICER IRB

Cargill, Zali

TRAINING OFFICER IRB CREW

Cargill, Zali

TRAINING OFFICER SURF RESCUE CERTIFICATE

Cassell-Ashton, Georgia Clarke, Nathaniel Starr, Jane Whitehouse, Liam

PATROL HOURS

Name	Patrol Hours	Water Safety	Total Hours	Name	Patrol Hours	Water Safety	Total Hours
Alekna, Darius	10	0	10	Lew, Sophie	14.33	9	23.33
Alekna, Max	26	15	41	Lillywhite, Charlotte	0	0	0
Alekna, Nicola	6	6	12	Lillywhite, Grace	4	13	17
Alekna, Zoe	0	5	5	Lillywhite, Tom	4	3	7
Aliotti, Kim	12.5	0	12.5	Lipszyc, Adam	7	0	7
Aliotti, Marc	7	0	7	Lipszyc, Romy	7.33	0	7.33
Angelo, Chloe	4	8	12	Low, Sarah	6.17	0	6.17
Appleton, Bryce	25	9	34	Lowden, Cooper	15.5	17.5	33
Appleton, Charlie	17.33	0	17.33	Lowden, Tracey	0	0	0
Ashby, Charlotte	41.17	26.5	67.67	Macaulay, Alexandra	0	1.5	1.5
Ashby, Jessica	19.5	15.5	35	Macaulay, Charlotte	24.5	11	35.5
Atkins, Henry	14.5	0	14.5	Macaulay, William	8.25	10.5	18.75
Aumont, Miranda	4	17	21	Macpherson Smith, Charles	21.5	17	38.5
Austin, Isabella	3	0	3	Mair, India	43	20.25	63.25
Azoor, Toby	53	0	53	Mair, Riley	49.5	26.75	76.25
Baker, Meredith	27.87	0	27.87	Mallet, Amelie	18.25	34.75	53
Bange, Monique	38.47	0	38.47	Mangini, Max	9.75	0	9.75
Barnes, Andrew	34.83	0	34.83	May-Konning, Emma	54.75	24	78.75
Barnes, Bridget	39.08	3	42.08	McAllister, Scott	32.29	0	32.29
Barnes, Ingrid	0	0	0	McCraith, Catherine	7	20	27
Barrand, Jai	22.03	5	27.03	McDonald, Clayton	0	0	0
Bertalli, Arabella	0	0	0	McDonald, Gemma	17.33	0	17.33
Blythe, Arthur	0	2.5	2.5	McGirr, George	0	0	0
Blythe, Oscar	4.25	0	4.25	McGuire, Bonnie	31	18.5	49.5
Bogdan, Nicholas	0	17	17	McGuirk, Liam	0	7.5	7.5
Boyd-Bell, Angus	62.17	0	62.17	McGuirk, Mitchell	3.5	9.5	13
Brancatisano, Hugo	0	0	0	McKenzie, Alasdair	24.67	0	24.67
Brancatisano, Rupert Brancatisano, Sibella	0	9.25	9.25	McKenzie, Hamish McLeod, Darren	21.5 81.08	0	21.5 81.08
Brawn, Tamara-	8.75	9.23	8.75	McMeeken, Gabrielle	24.75	0	24.75
Leigh				•			
Brennan, Carl	18.27	0	18.27	McMeeken, Lily	0	0	0
Brewer Blake, Flora	10.25	23	33.25	McMillan, Keeley	12.5	10.5	23
Brooks, Kate	18.75	10	28.75	Melbourne, Amelie	0	0	0
Brown, Thomas	0	6	6	Melbourne, Sophie	0	0	0
Buyck, Mark	38.25	0	38.25	Merrigan, Cassandra	6.25	21.5	27.75
Cahill, Lily	27.67	14.75	42.42	Merrigan, Simon	19	0	19
Callaghan, Matthew Cargill, Travis	7	13	20	Merrigan, Violet	4.25	9.5	13.75
Cargill, Travis Cargill, Zali	45.5 28	0	45.5 28	Merrison, Phoebe Merrison, William	2.5 4.25	8 10.25	10.5 14.5
Cargiii, Zaii Carne, Isabelle	0	3	3	Middendorp, Holly	7	12.5	19.5
Carne, Mia	0	4.5	4.5	Millar, Nathan	45	13.5	58.5
Cassell, Iris	35.37	0	35.37	Mitchell, Angus	17	6.5	23.5
Cassell-Ashton, Charlie	4	0	4	Mitchell, William	0	0.0	0
Cassell-Ashton,	50.42	1.5	51.92	Mollenkopf, Thomas	21.5	0	21.5
Georgia Cester, Hannah	0	12	12	Morgan, Abigail	13.5	0	13.5
Chadwick, Kobi	48.5	17.5	66	Morgenthaler, Brittany	19.5	3.67	23.17
Cherny, Dean	0	10.75	10.75	Morgenthaler, Ky	0	0	0
Clancy, Elizabeth	0	21.5	21.5	Morton, Amelia	0	0	0
Clancy, Greta	4.25	11.5	15.75	Morton, Estelle	3	1.25	4.25
Clancy, Ruth	4	17	21	Morton, Matthew	0	0	0
Clark, Kylie	6.5	0	6.5	Munro, Simone	0	3	3

Olania Madiaan	40.5	^	40.5	NA Kathaniia	0	4.5	4.5
Clark, Madison	42.5	0	42.5	Murphy, Katherine	0	4.5	4.5
Clark, Milla	40.5	4	44.5	Murray, Tarena	0	23.5	23.5
Clark, Murphy	57.25	6	63.25	Northcote, Alexander	0	0	0
Clark, Orlando	0	0	0	Northcote, Giselle	4	0	4
Clarke, Anouk	0	0	0	Northcote, Jasmine	4.25	13.5	17.75
Clarke, Nathaniel	90.67	12.5	103.17	Northcote, Steven	43	9	52
Clarke, Nicholas	7	0	7	Noxon, Poppy	3	4.5	7.5
Cleven, Lainey	4.25	7.5	11.75	O'Connor, Alannah	4.25	5.5	9.75
Cole, Rhys	98.75	0	98.75	O'Connor, Fergus	0	0	0
Collins, Fenella	0	5	5	O'Connor, Isabel	4	3	7
Condon, Hugh	5	0	5	O'Hara, Andrew	39.3	18.5	57.8
Connell, Joseph	40.25	39.17	79.42	Oldham, Christopher	76.77	24.75	101.52
Connell, Noah	41.25	36.42	77.67	Oldham, Grace	26.25	24.25	50.5
Cooper, Rob	0	1.5	1.5	O'Loughlin, Brett	12.25	0	12.25
Corriero, Tinashe	4.25	4.5	8.75	Parker, Poppy	4	14.25	18.25
Cracknell, Peter	21.5	0	21.5	Parris, Isla	4	15.5	19.5
Crescia, Amelie	0	12	12	Paul, William	0	15.5	15.5
	0	2	2	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			
Crescia, Charlize				Paynter, Amelia	18.75	5	23.75
Curtis, Aine	0	10.5	10.5	Paynter, Zara	0	0	0
Davey, Emily	16.75	3	19.75	Pearse, Lachlan	48	0	48
Davey, Sienna	28.17	19.5	47.67	Pedersen, Ginger	6	0	6
Davey, Wendy	3	11.75	14.75	Perry, Camilla	4.25	17	21.25
Davis, Deanne	10.75	9	19.75	Perry, Jemima	0	12.5	12.5
Davison, Ted	10.75	14	24.75	Perry, Zara	4	1.5	5.5
Dawes, Hugh	15.5	9	24.5	Phillips, Arki	4.25	8.75	13
Dawes, Sienna	0	3	3	Phillips, Elsie	8.25	14.5	22.75
De Fazio, Charlie	0	15.5	15.5	Phillips, Justin	0	13.25	13.25
Devine, Alexandra	0	1.5	1.5	Phillips, Luca	15.25	12	27.25
Devine, Leah	4.25	9	13.25	Poore, Chloe	8.25	7.25	15.5
Doak, Max	30	11	41	Porter, Virginia	4	0	4
Doherty, Jesse	0	0	0	Pound, Anton	7.5	30.75	38.25
Doherty, Joshua	0	0	0	Pound, Charlotte	4.25	8.75	13
Doherty, Paul	24.5	0	24.5	Pound, Nina	0	19.5	19.5
Drake, Helena	16.83	24.5	41.33	Pullar, Charlie	4.25	8.5	12.75
Dunstan, Oscar	0	4.5	4.5	Pullar, Dean	0	16.25	16.25
	18.25		18.25		0	0	0
Durrant, Kathryn		0		Pullar, Oliver			
Dwyer, Benjamin	50.5	0	50.5	Ralton, Archibald	0	3	3
Ellery, Angus	0	<u>1</u>	1	Ralton, Ike	0	0	0
Elliott, Ava	4.25	4.5	8.75	Redlich, Alexander	0	1	1
Ellison-Whyte,	23	6	29	Redlich, Edward	7.25	5.5	12.75
Sukanya				·			
Enever, Bonnie	36.75	16.5	53.25	Reid, Catherine	28.67	0	28.67
Farrell, Charlie	4.5	3	7.5	Rhodes, Luca	11.25	11	22.25
Farrell, Timothy	0	31.5	31.5	Richardson, Kate	8	0	8
Feehan, David	6.5	0	6.5	Richardson, Nicholas	43.67	9	52.67
Feehan, Elizabeth	7	0	7	Riseley, Brendan	26.5	0	26.5
Findlay, Maxwell	7	0	7	Rizzon, Maxwell	8.75	4	12.75
Findlay, Thomas	0	0	0	Robinson, Caitlin	3.5	1	4.5
Foenander, Willow	4.25	8.5	12.75	Robinson, Lachlan	27.25	0	27.25
Foley, Mietta	18	12.5	30.5	Romari, Jason	49	9	58
Ford, Isabella	21.08	0	21.08	Romari, Jasper	6.5	0	6.5
Ford, Jon	14.25	0	14.25	Romari, Layla	0	0	0
Ford, Michele	19	0	19	Rose, Alice	0	0	0
Ford, Nichele	25	0	25	Rose, Thomas	0	0	0
roid, inicholas	20	U	20	Royal-Hebblewhite,	U	U	<u> </u>
Fraser, Jake	0	4	4	Royal-Hebblewhile, Michelle	45.24	0	45.24
French, Matthew	0	13.5	13.5	Russell, David	8.25	0	8.25
Gallagher, John	34	0	34	Russell, Kaitlin	0.25	0	0.25
Gasparini, Josh	4.25	6	10.25	Russell, Mietta	0	0	0
Gibson, Andrew	76.25	3	79.25	Salaoutis, Zoe	6	19	25

Gluskie, Isabella	6.5	13.5	20	Saunders, Emma- Rose	33.7	0	33.7
Grant, Claudia	4.25	14.52	18.77	Sawyer, Dana	10.5	0	10.5
Grant, Mathilda	0	2	2	Scher, Joah	4.25	5	9.25
Graves, Matthew	25.25	0	25.25	Scoffern, Misty	4	15.5	19.5
Gray, Caleb	14	0	14	Scoffern, Skye	0	0	0
Guymer, Warren	0	1.5	1.5	Scott, Elizabeth	27.88	0	27.88
Haag, Ashley	0	3	3	Scott, Hannah	4	0	4
Haling, Hannah	11.25	23.25	34.5	Shanks, Ashley	38	0	38
Hansen, Toby	4	8	12	Singh, Daniel	7	1.5	8.5
Heffernan, Lachlan	0	3	3	Singh, Kasha	0	3	3
Heffernan, Lucas	6.5	12	18.5	Singh, Shail	15	6.75	21.75
Heffernan, Tamara	10	0	10	Skehan, Luke	0	4	4
Henderson, Charlotte	0	0	0	Skehan, Oscar	0	9.5	9.5
Hicks, Charles	0	13	13	Somogyi, Emma	0	0	0
Hicks, Yasmin	0	27	27	Spokevicius, Tamas	18	21.5	39.5
Higginbotham, David	46.47	0	46.47	Starr, Jane	17	8.5	25.5
Higgins, Liam	7	17	24	Stewart, Eliza	4.25	10	14.25
Higgins, Matilde	3	18.5	21.5	Strauss, Cleo	10.5	11.5	22
	20.68	0	20.68	Summers, Dianne	29	12	41
Hodge, Olivia	3	13.5		<u>*</u>	0		
Hodges, Olivia			16.5	Sverdvik, Dulcie		13.5	13.5
Hood, Vicki	22	0	22	Swaney, Edward	0	0	0
Horwood, John	0	0	0	Swaney, Ella	0	0	0
Hoskins, Ben	0	0	0	Swaney, Lachlan	0	0	0
Hoskins, Charlie	11	0	11	Talbot, Chloe	0	0	0
Hoskins, Oscar	0	0	0	Talbot, James	0	0	0
Hoskins, Richard	7	0	7	Taylor, Isaac	4	20.5	24.5
Hough, Leif	4	0	4	Thomas, James	32.8	0	32.8
Hough, Patrick	17.5	0	17.5	Thompson, Sabine	11.25	16	27.25
Howell, Kate	18	0	18	Tierney, Eva	8.25	8.5	16.75
Hunt, Georgina	0	10.5	10.5	Tomlinson, Arabella	0	3	3
Hunt, John	0	6	6	Treadwell, Luke	29	9	38
Hunt, Lucy	7	27.17	34.17	Treadwell, Michael	7	9	16
Hunt, Samuel	0	15	15	Turnbull, Jake	0	1.5	1.5
Hurley, Claire	0	0	0	Turnbull, Lucia	4	0	4
Hyatt, Ruby	0	0	0	Unsworth, Matilda	4	0	4
Hynes, India	0	8	8	Unsworth, Sebastian	0	2.5	2.5
Irwin, Myles	65.25	0	65.25	Van Delft, Erin	28.5	35	63.5
Jeanes, John Michael	0	16	16	Van Delft, Joris	24.5	39.5	64
Jeffrey, Maxwell	0	0	0	Walker, Zahra	8.75	12	20.75
Johnstone, Mimi	0	0	0	Warner, Bella	21	0	21
Johnstone, Ruby	7	0	7	Warner, Edward	40	9	49
Johnstone, Samuel	0	11.5	11.5	Warner, Zoe	44	0	44
Jones, Amy	77.25	0	77.25	Waters, Wilbur	0	0	0
Kemp Smith, Anoushka	15.25	24.5	39.75	Watt, Chris	12	32.25	44.25
King, Oscar	4	20.5	24.5	Watt, Renee	0	32	32
King, Susan	31	0	31	Watt, Zoe	12.5	10	22.5
Kleverlaan, Molly	8.25	17.25	25.5	Wells, Robert	19.48	0	19.48
Kogler, Claudia	13.5	9.5	23	Welsh, Andrew	15	0	15
Kogler, Harriet	0	0	0	Welsh, Sophie	5	0	5
Kong, Sui	0	4.5	4.5	Wheatley-Young, Ilka	24.75	14.75	39.5
Kyriacou, Adam	0	15	15	Whitehouse, Aaron	0	1.5	1.5
Kyriacou, Elina	4.25	9.25	13.5	Whitehouse, Liam	60	3.5	63.5
Kyriacou, Lucy	0	11.5	11.5	Whiteoak, Brett	0	0	0
Kyriacou, Noah	0	0	0	Whiteoak, Christine	0	0	0
Lally, Hamish	0	0	0	Whiteoak, Nicholas	0	0	0
Lamb, Madeleine	7.25	0	7.25	Wilkins, Danielle	0	0	0
Larobina, Louisa	8.5	19	27.5	Wilkinson, Sophie	10.5	6.5	 17
	0.0		_1.0	TTIME TOOLS, OUPLING		0.0	1.7

Larobina, Nicholas	7	6.5	13.5	Williams, Emma	0	0	0
Latto, Allan	21	0	21	Williams, Jody	4	0	4
Laughton, Abbey	7	0	7	Williams, Lewis	0	0	0
Laughton, Cleo	0	5	5	Williams, Riley	5	7.5	12.5
Laussen, Ella	0	13.5	13.5	Williams, Sonny	0	0	0
Laussen, Henry	0	3	3	Wilson, Samu	0	5	5
Laussen, William	0	0	0	Wilson, Topi	0	6	6
Leach, Fiona	4.23	0	4.23	Wood, Sienna	22	0	22
Lebeau, Arthur	0	3	3	Woods, Bodhi	6.5	10.5	17
Lebeau, Eliott	0	19.5	19.5	Woods, Nicholas	52	0	52
Lebeau, Estelle	7	14.5	21.5	Woods, Sonny	18	25	43
Lethlean, Stacey	13.5	5	18.5	Young, David	0	20	20
Lew, Jonathan	0	0	0	Zabojec, Alexander	4.25	5.75	10
Lew, Nicholas	0	0	0	TOTAL HOURS			6855.7

LIFE PATRON

John Horwood

LIFE MEMBER

Aliotti, Marc Barnes, Andrew Batchelor, Richard Braithwaite, Peter Brawn, Tamara-Leigh Cahill, Murray Caraher, Michael Ellis, Richard Ewert, Geoffrey Ford, Jon Gibson, Andrew Gibson, Peter Gooding, Khali Horwood, Brian Horwood, John James, Geoffrey Jeffrey, Maxwell Kidd, Edward Knight, lan McDonald, Clayton McKellar, Garry Mollenkopf, Thomas Morgenthaler, Stephen Munro, Simone Murray, Ronald Paton, Blane

Randall, Gary Roberts, Donald Royal-Hebblewhite, Michelle Rydberg, Garry Tierney, Haydn Tierney, Louise Treadwell, Alfred Treadwell, Luke Treadwell, Michael Welsh, Andrew Whillans, Peter Williams, Kim Woodhouse, Robert Buxton, Alastair* Ellis, Richard N* Ford, Peter* Forster, Alan* Forsyth, Alister* Kinsey, Geoff* McKellar, Jill* Silver, John* Taylor, Peter* Tierney, Gary* Tierney, Graham* Waters, Geoffrey* Williams, John*

LONG SERVICE

Christian, Frank Cromb, Andrew Davis, Anthony Johnstone, Natalie Jones, Morgan Latto, Allan Laurence, Dayna Lipszyc, Adam Lipszyc, Romy Morgenthaler, Brittany Murray, Tarena Richter, Zachary Russell, David Swaney, Ella Tierney, Mark Williams, Anthony

RESERVE ACTIVE

Bunting-Frame, Matthew Condon, Hugh Foley, Andrew Wells, Robert

CADET MEMBER (13-15 YEARS

Alekna, Max Angelo, Chloe Aumont, Miranda Blythe, Arthur Boyd-Bell, Angus Brancatisano, Rupert Brewer Blake, Flora Callaghan, Nicholas Carne, Mia Chadwick, Kobi Clancy, Ruth Clark, Murphy Clark, Orlando Clarke, Anouk Connell, Joseph Crescia, Amelie Dawes, Hugh De Fazio, Charlie Dunstan, Oscar Ellery, Angus Enever, Bonnie Farrell, Charlie Feehan, Elizabeth Findlay, Thomas Foley, Mietta Hicks, Yasmin

Higgins, Liam

Higgins, Matilde Hodges, Olivia Hough, Leif Hynes, India Johnstone, Angus Kemp Smith, Anoushka King, Oscar Kogler, Claudia Kyriacou, Noah Larobina, Louisa Laughton, Cleo Lebeau, Estelle Lew, Sophie Lillywhite, Grace Lowden, Cooper Mallet, Amelie Mangini, Max McGuirk, Liam Merrison, Phoebe Morton, Estelle Noxon, Poppy Connor, Fergus Connor, Isabel Parker, Poppy Parris, Isla Paynter, Amelia

Pedersen, Ginger

Perry, Jemima Phillips, Luca Pound, Nina Ralton, Ike Revnolds, Kate Rhodes, Luca Riggall, Rose Rose, Alice Salaoutis, Zoe Scoffern, Misty Singh, Daniel Skehan, Oscar Somogyi, Emma Spokevicius, Tamas Strauss, Cleo Sverdvik, Dulcie Thompson, Sabine Tomlinson, Arabella Unsworth, Sebastian Walker, Zahra Waters, Wilbur Watt, Zoe Wilkinson, Sophie Williams, Sonny Wilson, Samu Wolfe, Isabella

ACTIVE (15-18 YEARS)

Alekna, Zoe Appleton, Charlie Ashby, Charlotte Ashby, Jessica Barrand, Jai Bertalli, Arabella Bogdan, Nicholas Brancatisano, Hugo Cahill, Lily Callaghan, Matthew Carne, Isabelle Cester, Hannah Collins, Fenella Connell, Noah Crescia, Charlize Curtis, Aine Davey, Sienna Dawes, Sienna Doak, Max Drake, Helena Findlay, Maxwell French, Matthew

Grant, Mathilda

Haag, Ashley Heffernan, Lucas Henderson, Charlotte Hicks, Charles Hunt, Lucy Hyatt, Ruby Johnstone, Ruby Kogler, Harriet Lally, Hamish Larobina, Nicholas Laughton, Abbey Laussen, Henry Lillywhite, Tom Macaulay, Charlotte Macpherson Smith, Charles Mair, India Mair, Riley May-Konning, Emma

Middendorp, Holly Morgan, Abigail Morton, Amelia Northcote, Alexander Paynter, Zara Perry, Zara Pullar, Oliver Ralton, Archibald Redlich, Edward Romari, Layla Rose, Thomas Talbot, James Taylor, Isaac Turnbull, Jake Turnbull, Lucia Unsworth, Matilda Whitehouse, Aaron Whiteoak, Nicholas Williams, Emma Williams, Lewis Wolfe, Oscar Wood, Sienna Woods, Sonny

ACTIVE (18 YEARS AND OVER)

McGirr, George

McGuire, Bonnie

McMillan, Keeley

Melbourne, Sophie

Merrigan, Cassandra

Alekna, Darius Alekna, Nicola Aliotti, Kim Appleton, Bryce Atkins, Henry Austin, David Austin, Isabella Azoor, Toby Baker, Meredith Bange, Monique Barnes, Bridget Barnes, Ingrid Beever, Katharine Belcher, Robert Bogdan, Olivia Brennan, Carl Brooks, Kate Brown, Thomas Butler, Adam Buyck, Mark Cargill, Travis Cargill, Zali Cassell, Iris Cassell-Ashton, Charlie Cassell-Ashton, Georgia Cassell-Ashton, Kate Cherny, Dean Clancy, Elizabeth Clark, Kylie Clark, Madison Clarke, Nathaniel Clarke, Nicholas Cole, Rhys

Cooper, Rob Cracknell, Peter Curtis, Bernie Davey, Emily Davey, Wendy Davis, Deanne Dawes, Kate Devine, Alexandra Doherty, Jesse Doherty, Joshua Doherty, Paul Durrant, Kathryn Dwyer, Benjamin Ellison-Whyte, Sukanya Enders, Lily Farrell, Daniella Farrell, Timothy Feehan, David Fehring, Campbell Ford, Isabella

Ford, Michele

Hipwell, Darby Hoare, Olivia Hood, Vicki Hoskins, Ben Hoskins, Charlie Hoskins, Oscar Hough, Patrick Howell, Kate Hunt, Georgina Hunt, John Hunt, Samuel Hurley, Claire Irwin, Myles Jeanes, John Michael Johnstone, Samuel Jones, Amy King, Susan Kirk, Hayden Kogler, Daniel Kong, Sui Kyriacou, Adam Kyriacou, Lucy Lamb, Madeleine Laussen, Ella Laussen, William Leach, Fiona Lebeau, Arthur Lebeau, Eliott Lethlean, Abby Lethlean, Stacey Lew, Jonathan Lew, Nicholas Lillywhite, Charlotte Lincoln, Peter Low, Sarah Lowden, Tracey Macaulay, Alexandra McAllister, Scott McCraith, Catherine McDonald, Gemma McGuire, Stephen McGuirk, Brett McKellar, James McKenzie, Alasdair McKenzie, Hamish McLeod, Darren McMeeken, Gabrielle

McMeeken, Lily

Melbourne, Amelie

Melbourne, Angus

Merrigan, Simon

Millar, Nathan

Mitchell, William

Morgenthaler, Ky

Hara, Andrew Oldham, Christopher Loughlin, Brett Parris, Vincent Pascoe, Damon Paul, William Paynter, David Pearse, Lachlan Perry, Felicity Phillips, Justin Porter, Virginia Pound, Anton Pullar, Dean Reid. Catherine Richardson, Kate Richardson, Nicholas Richardson, Samuel Riseley, Brendan Robinson, Caitlin Robinson, Lachlan Romari, Jason Romari, Jasper Rose, Geoff Russell, Kaitlin Russell, Mietta Saunders, Emma-Rose Sawyer, Dana Scoffern, Damon Scoffern, Skye Scoffern, Tulle Scott, Elizabeth Scott, Hannah Shanks, Ashley Silver, David Singh, Kasha Singh, Shail Skehan, Luke Starr, Jane Strauss, Christian Summers, Dianne Swaney, Edward Swaney, Lachlan Talbot, Chloe Thomas, James Van Delft, Erin Van Delft, Joris Warner, Bella Warner, Edward Warner, Sam Warner, Zoe Waters, Brett Watt, Chris Watt, Renee Whitehouse, Liam

Ford, Nicholas Francis, Adam Francis, Sebastian Fraser, Jake Gallagher, John Gluskie, Isabella Graves, Matthew Gray, Caleb Guymer, Warren Heffernan, Tamara Higginbotham, David Morton, James Morton, Matthew Mourney, Bruce Mullins, Andrew Murphy, Katherine Murray, Scott Northcote, Giselle Northcote, Steven Nott, Andrew Connor, Lachlan Connor, Tim Whiteoak, Brett
Whiteoak, Christine
Wilkins, Danielle
Williams, Jody
Williams, Riley
Woods, Bodhi
Woods, Nicholas
Young, David
Young, Harrison
Young, James

Ackland, Gabby Agosta, Luke Agosta, Megan Ahern, Daniel Ait Ouakrim, Driss Akkerman, Brad Akkerman, Georgina Alexander, Gabrielle Alexander, James Anderson, James Anderson, Kelvin Anderson, Lisa Anderson, Susanne Ardlie, Amy Arthur, Hannah Arthur, James Ashby, Vanessa Ashby, Warren Atzemakis, Esmeralda Badgery, Henry Baird, Tamsin Baker, Renee Baldrocco, Olivia Balmer-Simpson, Belinda Bannister, Philip Barber, Caroline Bardwell, Rohan Barnes, Sandra Batrouney, Anna Rachel Batrouney, Chris Bedford, Michelle Benetti-Hille, Marika Bertalli, Cameron Blake, Alice Bloom, Amanda Blythe, James Blythe, Miffany Boag, Victoria Bombas, Venetia Bonato, Anna Bonato, Luke Bonfield, Stephen Brancatisano, Mark Bridger, Eleanor Briganti, Amanda Brookes, Simone Brooks, Katrina Brown, Jaclyn Brown, Mitchell Brown, Simon Bryant, Nick Buchanan, Craig Butcher, Chris Byrne, Megan Campbell, Kate Cantwell-Cargill, Lisa Carne, Peter Carroll, Monique

ASSOCIATE Gilmour, Andrew Gleeson, Lucy Gluyas, Sally Goold, James Grant, Chris Grant, Karen Gray, Rebecca Greatorex, Ellie Gregory, Janine Gregory, Robert Griffith, lan Griffiths, Simon Grounds, Julian Guy, Elisabeth Gyles, Lachlan Hackman, Kathryn Haling, Alyssia Haling, Jonathan Hammadou, Asmine Hansen, Jocelyn Hansen, Richard Harrison, Charlie Harrison, Jessica Hayes, Brett Hayes, Julie Henderson, Andrew Henderson, Olivia Henshall, Jonathan Herbstritt, Jemma Hester, Marc Hester, Tennielle Hewitt, Niall Hicks, Janet Hicks, Paul-Thomas Hill, Karen Hirst, Jim Hodges, Ryan Hogg, Brendon Holland, David Holland, Sylvia Holt, Simon Hone, Imogen Hopkinson, Mark Hopkinson, Tatenda Horne, Craig Horne, Michelle Hoskins, Richard Houlihan, Christine Hourihan, Bianca Howden, Jac Howe, Michelle Howell, Deborah Howell, Rob Huddle, Samantha Humphrey, Brett Hutton, Crystal Hyams, Ann Hyams, Anthony Hynes, Craig Hyslop, John Hyslop, Karin Irwin, Amanda Irwin, Warwick Jeanes, Alina Johnson, Kailani

Johnstone, Chris

Johnstone, Irene

Jones, Ross

Mcivor, Adele Mcivor, Kieran McKeachie, Jennifer Mckendrick, Josephine Mclaurin, Xavier McManamey, Alexandra McPherson, Cameron McPherson, Melissa Melbourne, Jennifer Meldrum, Rebeccah Menzel, Stephen Mercuri, Adrian Merrigan, Sarah Miall, Jaymie Miall, Matthew Miglic Dean, Katherine Milenkovic, Bojan Milesi, Jessica Miller, Gary Mitchell, Murray Mollenkopf, Lucinda Morgan, Vanessa Morley, Julia Morley, Leighton Moser, Kristine Moser, Maximilian Mullins, Angus Mullins, Ava Mullins, Jacqui Mullins, Saya Munro, Chris Murray, Alice Myers, Stacey Naarden, Sarah Neal, Campbell Neal, David Neal, Victoria Nguyen-Brown, Michelle Nguyen-Brown, Peter Nickless, Rachel Nienaber, Naomi Nixon, Qing Nixon, Timothy Norden, Cara Norris, Sallie Northcote, Hayley Norton, Jacinda Norton, Thomas Nottle, Kirsty Nussbaum, Stephen Brien, Darragh Brien, Samantha Connor, Chris Kane, Jonathan Keefe, Christine Oldham, Melaina Olszak, Chris Neil, Sophie Shaughnessy, Julia Overend, Edward Pagliaro, Belinda Szabo, Claire Szabo, Daniel Tadich, Josef Talbot, Daryl Talbot, Simon Taylor, Louise Temin, Kathlin

Carter, Louisa

Castles, Benjamin

Castles, Jacinta

Chadwick, Kerri

Chadwick, Timothy

Cheong, Jeanie

Cherny, Tanya

Clancy, William

Clark, Rowan

Clarke, Sharyn

Clarke, Warren Cleven, David Collins, Brett Connell, Benjamin Cooper, Ben Cooper, Elizabeth Cooper, Rhys Corriero, Angela Costuna, Emmanuel Cotterrell, Genevieve Cotterrell, Rayne Couston, Nicky Crescia, Marco Crescia, Nadia Crisp, Joanne Crowe, Simon Crowe, Sophie Curry, Luke D'Angelo, Amy Dao, Andre Darcy, Anna Darlison, Evette Date, James Davison, Antonia Day, Amanda Day, Benjamin De Fazio, Tamie De Fazio, Vincent Decker, Nicholas Delaney, Stephanie M Demkiw, Stephanie Denisenko, Georgia Devine, Roger Dour, Damian Dowell, Captyn Dowling, Emma Driver, Jayne D'Souza, Stephen Dubois, David Dunstan, Greg Dymond, Samantha Eagle, John Easterbrook, Bonnie Edmonds, Jonathan Ellery, Andrea Ellery, Andrew Elliott, Caroline Elliott, Elise Flson, Julia Enever, Matthew Everett, Amanda Farrington, Georgina Findlay, Anna Fitzpatrick, Nicole Forsyth, Fleur Franes, Alex Franes Cid, Yolanda Gallace, Matt Gamble, Shayna

Justice, Jo Kay, Sarah Keating, Catherine Kemp, Nathalie Kendrick, Melanie Kennedy, Madeline Khor, Joyce Kimmerle, Rita King, Daniel Kitto, Cassandra Kleverlaan, Monty Kloe, Samantha Knights, Scott Kogler, Thea Konstantinou, Nicky Kostiuk, Renee Kottek, Wilga Kozminsky, Geoffrey Kroussoratis, Clare Kroussoratis, James Kunaratnam, Hamsa Laing, Stuart Laity, Kim Lally, Kate Lally, Simon Landau, Adam Langford, Craig Langseth, Jannicke Larkin, Claire Larobina, Amanda Latchford, Prudence Lau, Lok Laughton, Carolyn Laughton, Simon Lawry, Damian Lawry, Elizabeth Lee, Casev Lee, Emily Levy, Michael Lew, Evelyn Lightfoot, Jessica Lillywhite, Karen Lomax, Jade M Loughnan, Melissa Lucas, Christopher Lundine, Kristopher Lundine, Michelle Macaulay, Geoff Mackie, Andrew Macnaughton, Michele Majcher, Kate Mangini, Amanda Mangini, Kyle Mansour, Anna Margis, Belinda Marks, Sally Mason, Sarah-Jo Mather, Laura

Thomas, Belinda Thompson, Mathew Tierney, Christie Tierney, Jane Tomlinson, Emily Treadwell, Anne Tully, Illana Turnbull, Annelies Turner, Richard Tyrrell, Justin Unsworth, Lisa Urban, Alice Van Essen, Llewellyn Vandeputte, Siel Verhoeven, Andrea Verhoeven, Michael Wallace, Damian Wallbridge, Peter Walmsley, Helen Walter, Andrew Walter, Lucy Ward, Tristan Waters, Donna Webb, Corey Leigh Wells, Carrieann Wells, Nicholas Welsh, Callum Welsh, Lucy Welsh, Sophie Wenn, Laura Wenn, Mark Wheatley, Megan Wheelahan, Justin White, Annabel Whitear, Sophie Whitear, Tristan Whittaker, Suzanne Wilkinson, Anthony Wilkinson, Shalini Williams, Amy Williams, Caroline Williams, Janet Williams, Jessica Williams, Ryan Williams, Sandra Williams, Simon Wilson, Andrew Wilson, Belinda Wilson, Flina Wilson, James Wilson, Tim Wisken, James Wisken, Natalie Wolfe, Bryce Wolfe, Leanne Wong, Lydia Woodward, Corinne Wotton, Amy Wren, Edwina Wren, Thomas Wrigley, Bree Louise Zabojec, Robert

JUNIOR ACTIVITY MEMBER (5-13 YEARS)

Mattschoss, Amy

Mavo, Georgina

McCraith, Stuart

McDermott, Mark

Acheampong, Elian Ackland, George Agosta, Lucy Agosta, Thomas Ahern, Violet Ahern, Willow Ait Ouakrim, Daniel Ait Ouakrim, Ines Akkerman, Abby Akkerman, Samuel Akkerman, Zoe Alexander, Billie Alexander, Charlie Anderson, Halle Anderson, Ossi Ardlie, Alby

Ardlie, Heidi

Garner, Katrina

Garner, Peter

Gasparini, Anthony

Hayes, Skylar Heffernan, Lachlan Henderson, Grace Henderson, Lucy Henshall, Chloe Hester, Thomas Hewitt, Phoebe Hirst, Harriet Hodges, Charlie Hodges, Francis Hodges, Theodore Hogg, Bailee Hogg, Jhai Holland, Macy Holt, Alexander Holt, Freddie Holt, Maggie

Oldham, Charlotte Oldham, Grace Olszak, Magnolia Overend, June Parker, Lucy Parris, Eden Parris, Leo Paul, Harry Paul, Luella Paul, Poppy Perman-Swenson, Jarvis Perman-Swenson, Zander Perry, Camilla Phillips, Arki Phillips, Elsie Phillips, Jonah Pianta, Evan

Ardlie, Violet	Hopkinson, Maximilian	Pianta, Thomas
Arthur, Louis	Horne, Daniel	Pianta, Zoe
Arthur, Oliver	Horne, Edmund	PITT, Alexandra
Atkins, Noah	Hourihan, Maggie	Pitt, Edward
Baird, Hector	Howden, Flynn	Poore, Chloe
Baker, Mia	Howden, Tarlo	Pound, Charlotte
Baldrocco, Ineke	Hunt, Clara	Pritchard, Hayley
Bannister, Tom	Hunt, Claudia	Pullar, Charlie
Bardwell, Sebastian	Hunt, Frederick	Pullar, Mimi
Batrouney, Charlotte	Hunt, Grace	Redfern, Poppy
Batrouney, Thomas	Hunt, Hugh	Redlich, Alexander
Bedford, Kai	Hunt, Thomas	Rees, Peppa
Bedford, Milly	Hynes, Lottie	Reith, Finn
Belcher, Sophie	Hyslop, Alfie	Reith, Henry
Bloom, Romy	Hyslop, Henry	Renato, Evie
Blythe, Max	Hyslop, Sam	Renato, Henry
Blythe, Oscar	Jeanes, Catherine	Renato, Matilda
Bock, Max	Johnson, Darcie	Rhodes, Isobel
Bonato, Hugo	Johnson, Eloise	Rhodes, Oliver
Bonato, Lorenzo	Johnson, Kitty	Riches, Bronte
Bonfield, Rafferty	Johnston, Ariya	Riches, Harvey
Bonfield, Sadie	Johnston, Gerard	Riggall, Camilla
Brancatisano, Sibella	Johnstone, Mimi	Riggall, Harry
Briganti, Leo	Jones, Arthur	Riviere Tadich, Margaux
Briganti, Oriana	Justice, Remi	Rizzon, Maxwell
Briganti, Siena	Kendrick, Bailey	Rogers, Ava
Brown, Edward	King, Sophie	Rogers, Eli
Brown, Lucy	Kitto, Arnold	Rogers, Jacob
Brown, Max	Kitto, Clark	Rogers, Maia
Bryant, Harry	Kitto, Lewis	Rolland, Jack
Bryant, Ned	Kleverlaan, Jack	Rosentreter, Eva
Buchan, Aliyah	Kleverlaan, Molly	Salaoutis, Stephanie
Butcher, Eadee	Kloe, Gabrielle	Sanders, Zoe
Butler, Harry	Kloe, William	Sandow, Jessica
Butler, Winter	Knights, Grace	Sauboua Pivan, Theo
Castles, Beau	Kogler, Tom	Scher, Alexia
Castles, Holly	Kolb, Leo	Scher, Jack
Cherny, Chloe	Kolb, Rafael	Scher, Jack
Cherny, Phoebe	Kozminsky, Noah Steven	Schofield, Ned
Clancy, Greta	Kroussoratis, Coco	Shinners, Benjamin
Clark, Milla	Kroussoratis, Coco Kroussoratis, Harriet	Shinners, Jonathan
Cleven, Lainey	Kroussoratis, Milla	Short, Isabella
Cleven, Matilda	Kroussoratis, Mitta Kyriacou, Elina	
	•	Silver, Henry
Cleven, Tabitha	Kyriacou, Thomas Laing, Iris	Simpson, Ineke Singh Towler, Jaya
Collins, Benjamin Collins, Daniel	Laity, Oscar	Singh Towler, Rohan
*	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	•
Connell, Aristotle	Lally, Max	Sironic, Camille
Connell, Vincent	Landau, Ezra	Sitzler, Billy
Cooper, George	Langford, Jasper	Sitzler, Leo
Cooper, Henry	Lawry, Annabelle	Skeggs, Eva
Cooper, Henry	Lawry, Charlotte	Smedley, Miller
Cooper, Humphrey	Lebeau, Gaston Lee, Charlotte	Snow, Claudia
Cooper, Ned	•	Snow, Gabriel
Cooper, Oscar	Lee, Edward	Snow, Harriet
Cooper, Polly	Lee, Matilda	Snow, Isla
Corriero, Tinashe	Lee, Miles	Sobczyszyn, Evangeline
Costuna, Louis	Lee, Sophie	Somogyi, Luke
Costuna, Quentin	Levy, Chloe	Spokevicius, Ahna
Cotterrell, Morgane	Levy, Toby	Spokevicius, Klara
Cotterrell, Tyler	Lomax, Sebastian	Steven, Anna
Couston, Chloe	Lomax, William Jasper	Stewart, Connor
Couston, Lucy	Lucas, Kai	Stewart, Eliza
Crisp, Emily	Lundine, Darwyn	Strauss, Charlotte
Crowe, Clementine	Lundine, Morgan	Strauss, Nate
Crowe, Jasper	Macaulay, William	Sullivan, Kesia
Crowe, Jemima	Mackie, Nina-Rose	Sullivan, Priya
Curry, James	Mackinnon, Claude	Summers, Lucy
Curry, Tom	Macnaughton, Henry	Summers, Maxwell
D'Angelo, Poppy	Macnaughton, Sybil	Sverdvik, Fox
Dao, Lea	Madder, Eve	Sverdvik, Velvet
Darcy, Eve	Majcher, Florence	Swan, Harriet
Davison, Ted	Mallet, Camille	Swan, Josephine
Davison, Tessa	Mangini, Hayden	Swanson Lau, Jun
Day, Matilda	Mangini, Isla	Swanson Lau, Kit
De Fazio, Harry	Margis, Anikin	Sydney, Eden
De Fazio, Jack	Marks, Thomas	Szabo, Mia
Del Vecchio, Ruben	Mather, Callum	Talbot, Spencer
Delaney, Finnegan	Mather, Xavier	Taylor, Bonnie
Delaney, Iris	Mattschoss, Jackson	Taylor, Maggie
Demkiw-O'Brien, Gus	Mcgirr, Lucy	Taylor, Sam
Demkiw-O'Brien, Sloan	Mcgirr, Thomas	Temin, Ilona
Devine, Leah		
Devine, Ruby	McGuire, Rose McGuirk, Mitchell	Thompson, Sylvie Tierney, Asher

Dour, Evelyn Dour, Sebastian Dowell, Alfie Dowell, Jasper Dowling, Finn Dowling, Reid Dubois, Anouk Dubois, Heide Dunstan, Louis Eagle, Charlie Eagle, Edith Eagle, Harrison Easterbrook, Elka Elliott, Ava Enever, Tess Farrell, Daisy Farrell, Fred Feehan, Isaac Fehring, Annabelle Fehring, Samuel Fehring, Thomas Foenander, Willow Fouquet, Edie Fouquet, Will Franes, Eva Franes, Mava Franes Cid. Alexander Fraser, Joey Gallace, Isabella Gasparini, Annelise Gasparini, Josh Gasparini, Lulu Gilmour, Georgia Gleeson, Archie Gooding, Angus Gooding, Flynn Goold, Lilly Grant, Claudia Gray, Georgina Gray, Philippa Gregory, Campbell Gregory, Spencer Griffith, Angus Griffith, Oscar Griffiths, Iggy Grounds, Iris Guy, Lachlan Guymer, Millicent Gyles, Elliot Gyles, Jeremy Haling, Hannah Haling, Nicholas Haling, Philippa Hampshire, Lilian Hansen, Toby Hansen, William Harrison, Evie

Mcivor, Francesca Mcivor, Rose Mckendrick, William Mclaurin, James Mcmanamey, Lachie McManamey, Sophie Mcmillan, Ruby Mcmillan, Sam Mcpherson, Isaac McPherson, Maddison Menzel, Elektra Mercuri, Georgie Merrigan, Violet Merrison, Frederick Merrison, William Miall, Sampson Miall, Sonny Miglic, Ada Milenkovic, Adela Milesi, Rose Millar, Jessica Miratana, Beau Miratana, Lenny Mitchell, Angus Mitchell, Betsy Mitchell, Heidi Mitchell, Rupert Morley, Felix Morley, Madeleine Moser, Luke Moser, William Munro, Charlie Munro, Harry Murphy, Hylda Murphy, Nellie Murray, Lucia Murray, Phoebe Myers, Harry Myers, Jackson Myers, Mason Neal, Isabella Nguyen-Brown, Samuel Nienaber, Sylvie Nixon, Ciara Nixon, Ella Norris, Max Northcote, Jasmine Norton, Thomas Nussbaum, Solomon O'Brien, Billy O'Brien, Charlie O'Brien, Jack Ross, Isobel Ross, Lachlan

Tierney, Eva Tierney, Isla Tomlinson, Freddie Tomlinson, Tobias Tully, Ethan Tung, Harry Turner, Piva Tyrrell, Jarvis Van Delft, Callum Van Delft, Petra Van Essen, Illiana Verhoeven, Henry Verhoeven, James Wallace, Archie Wallace, Violet Wallbridge, Isabel Wallbridge, Miriam Walter, Abby Walter, Jock Ward, Cielo Ward, Hunter Waters, Poppy Watkins, Dylan Watt, Archie Webb, Hadley Taneal Webb, Madden Leigh Wells, Winifred Wells-Macey, Georgia Wenn, Chloe Wenn, Harvey Westaway, Archie Wheatley-Young, Ilka Wheatley-Young, Owen Wheelahan, Claire White, Evie White, Isabel White, Lily Whitear, Fleur Whitear, Patrick Wilkinson, Huxley Wilkinson, Samara Williams, Coco Williams, Jack Williams, Olivia Williams, Percival Williams Slattery, Clementine Wilson, Grace Wilson, Joseph Wilson, Lumi Wilson, Topi Wisken, Kalani Wisken, Mahlia Wisken, Pia Wren, Avery Wrigley, Ella Rose Wrigley, Summer Kate Zabojec, Alexander

GENERAL

Ross, Max

Sahely, Charlie

O'Connor, Alannah

O'Connor, Liam

O'Kane, Vincent

Bertalli, Scarlett Chadwick, Jaime Date, Isabella Date, Teddy D'Souza, Carl Jeanes, Madeleine Lally, Sam

Harrison, Sam

Hayes, Indiana

McCraith, Alice McCraith, Hugh McCraith, Philippa Olszak, Holly Rees, Ivy Riviere Tadich, Maximilien Sadler, Oliver Snow, Bonnie Snow, Hunter Snow, Judah Stewart, Lachlan Wilson, Mietta

Zabojec, Lucas

SPONSORS

Gant Shoreham Surf

Bowser Bean Mick Pritchard Pty Ltd

Burnley Brewing Integral Food Ingredients

Paton Estate Agent Waterfall Gully Café and Nursery

Balnarring and District Community Bank
Red Hill Cellar and Pantry

Branch

C Fulton Garden and Building Supplies Peninsula Heating and Cooling Solutions

Westernport Bluescope Penrite Oil

Vantage Fuels

DONORS

Robin Hunt Andrew and Jacqui Mullins

Angus Melbourne Yolanda Franes Cid

Haydn Tierney Wall Boulevard - Tiles of tomorrow

Anthony and Sandra Williams Swaney Family

Principal Partners (VIC) Pty Ltd Macaulay/McCraith Family

Sam Hunt Bowser Bean

GARY TIERNEY FOUNDATION DONORS

David Gibb AJ Forsyth Family Foundation

Jane Tierney Louise Tierney

Kate Stern Haydn and Jane Tierney

POINT LEO SURF LIFE SAVING CLUB INC.

Financial Report for the year ended 30 April 2024

Point Leo Surf Life Saving Club Inc. Contents For the year ended 30 April 2024

Financial report

Statement of Profit or Loss and Other Comprehensive Income
Statement of Financial Position
Statement of Members' Funds
Statement of Cash Flows
Notes to the financial statements
Statement by Members of the Committee of Management
Independent auditor's report
Compilation Report
Detailed Profit and Loss

Point Leo Surf Lifesaving Club Inc. Statement of Profit or Loss and other Comprehensive Income For the year ended 30 April 2024

Note	2024	2023
	\$	\$
Revenue		
Income	380,345	330,711
Donations	77,883	52,576
Income from Government including Grants	41,406	466,733
Interest income	32,228	10,193
Other income	1,603	-
Total revenue	533,465	860,213
Expenses		
Depreciation expense	72,877	62,632
Grants and Donations	9,000	13,650
Other Expenses	301,288	274,157
Total expenditure	383,165	350,438
Surplus before income tax	150,300	509,775
Income tax expense	-	-
Surplus for the year attributable to the members of Point Leo Surf Life Saving Club Inc.	150,300	509,775
Other Comprehensive Income for the year, net of tax.	-	-
Total comprehensive Income for the financial year attributable to the members of Point Leo Surf Life Saving Club Inc.	150,300	509,775

Point Leo Surf Lifesaving Club Inc. Statement of Financial Position As at 30 April 2024

	Note	2024 \$	2023 \$
Assets			
Current assets Cash and cash equivalents Trade and other receivables		1,317,298	1,169,234 160
Inventories Other assets Total current assets		50,633 13,022 1,380,953	47,681 13,028 1,230,103
Non-current assets			, ,
Property, plant and equipment Work in Progress		1,405,176 -	1,398,477 -
Right of Use Asset Total non-current assets		400 1,405,576	400 1,398,877
Total assets		2,786,529	2,628,980
Liabilities			
Current liabilities Other liabilities		(2,033)	(464)
Total current liabilities		(2,033)	(464)
Non current liabilities Deferred income Lease liabilities		- 400	- 400
Total non-current liabilities		400	400
Total liabilities		(1,633)	(64)
Net assets		2,788,162	2,629,044
Members' Funds Members funds		563,778	563,778
Retained earnings Unrealised gains		2,207,242 17,142	2,056,942 8,324
Total members' funds		2,788,162	2,629,044

Point Leo Surf Lifesaving Club Inc. Statement of Cash Flows For the year ended 30 April 2024

	Note	2024 \$	2023 \$
Cash flows from operating activities			
Receipts from donors, members and other income		513,609	427,509
Payments to suppliers and employees		(359,397)	(598,777)
Interest received		32,228	10,193
Grants received		45,547	513,407
Net cash provided by operating activities	5	231,987	352,331
Cash flows from investing activities Proceeds from sale of plant and equipment Payments for property, plant and equipment Net cash used in investing activities		(83,923) (83,923)	3,652 (505,164) (501,512)
Net decrease in cash and cash equivalents		148,064	(149,181)
Cash and cash equivalents at the beginning of the financial year		1,169,234	1,318,415
Cash and cash equivalents at the end of the financial year		1,317,298	1,169,234

Point Leo Surf Lifesaving Club Inc. Statement of Members' Funds For the year ended 30 April 2024

30 April 2024	Members funds	Retained Earnings	Unrealised gains	Total
	\$	\$	\$	\$
Balance at 1 May 2023	563,778	2,056,941	8,324	2,629,044
Profit for the year	-	150,300	-	150,300
Unrealised gains / (losses)	-	-	8,818	8,818
Balance at 30 April 2024	563,778	2,207,242	17,142	2,788,162
30 April 2023	Members funds	Retained Earnings	Unrealised gains	Total
	\$	\$	\$	\$
Balance at 1 May 2022	563,778	1,547,166	8,424	2,119,369
D. C.				
Profit for the year	-	509,775	-	509,775
Unrealised gains	-	509,775 -	(100)	509,775 (100)

Point Leo Surf Lifesaving Club Inc. Notes to the financial statements For the year ended 30 April 2024

Note 1. Statement of significant accounting policies

Point Leo Surf Lifesaving Club Inc. is an entirely voluntary organisation which provides beach patrol and rescue services, first aid and lifesaving training at Point Leo Surf Beach and surrounds.

The principal accounting policies adopted in the preparation of the financial statements are set out below. These policies have been consistently applied to all the years presented, unless otherwise stated.

Basis of preparation

Point Leo Surf Lifesaving Club Inc. is a not-for-profit entity. In the opinion of the Committee, Point Leo Surf Lifesaving Club Inc Inc is not a reporting entity as its users may request the financial information they need. These special purpose financial statements have been prepared for distribution to members and for the purposes of fulfilling the reporting requirements under the Australian Charities and Not-for-profits Commission Act 2012.

These special purpose financial statements comply with all the recognition and measurement requirements in Australian Accounting Standards

The financial statements for the year ended 30 April 2024 were approved and authorised for issue by the Members of the Committee of Management.

New and amended standards adopted by the Association

The Association has adopted all of the new or amended Accounting Standards and Interpretations issued by the Australian Accounting Standards Board ('AASB') that are mandatory for the current reporting period.

Any new or amended Accounting Standards or Interpretations that are not yet mandatory have not been early adopted.

Basis of preparation

The financial report has been prepared on an accruals basis and is based on historical costs and does not take into account changing money value or, except where specifically stated, current valuations of non-current assets.

All amounts are presented in Australian dollars, unless otherwise stated.

In the application of the Association's accounting policies, the members of the committee are required to make judgements, estimates and assumptions about the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities that are not readily apparent from other sources. The estimates and associated assumptions are based on historical experience and other factors that are considered to be relevant. Actual results may differ from these estimates.

The estimates and underlying assumptions are reviewed on an ongoing basis. Revisions to accounting estimates are recognised in the period in which the estimate is revised if the revision affects only that period or in the period of the revision and future periods if the revision affects both current and future periods.

Point Leo Surf Lifesaving Club Inc.

Notes to the financial statements (continued)

For the year ended 30 April 2024

The following significant accounting policies have been adopted in the preparation and presentation of the financial report. The accounting policies have been consistently applied, unless otherwise stated.

(a) Property, Plant and equipment

Property (buildings), plant and equipment are carried at cost less, where applicable, any accumulated depreciation. The depreciable amount of all property, plant and equipment is depreciated over the useful life of the asset to the Association commencing from the time the asset is held ready for use.

(b) Inventories

Inventories are stated in the Statement of Financial Position at the lower of cost and net realisable value.

(c) Cash and cash equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents include cash on hand, deposits held at call with banks and other short-term highly liquid investments.

(d) Income tax

No provision for income tax has been made as the Association is exempt from income tax under Division 50 of the Income Tax Assessment Act 1997.

(e) Accounts Receivable and Other Receivables

Accounts receivable are expected to be collected within 12 months of the end of the reporting period are classified as current assets. All other receivables are classified as non-current assets.

(f) Right of Use Asset

A right-of-use asset is recognised in relation to the concessionary lease of the land upon which the Association's Club House operates. The right-of-use asset is measured at cost and depreciated on a straight-line basis over the remaining unexpired period of the lease or the useful life of the asset, whichever is shorter.

(g) Revenue and other income

Funding for Club activities comes from membership fees, donations and gifts/sponsorships from corporate benefactors. Revenue is measured at the fair value of consideration received or receivable after taking into account any available concessions.

Grant income

Grant revenue is recognised in profit or loss when the company satisfies the performance obligations stated within the funding agreements. If conditions are attached to the grant which must be satisfied before the company is eligible to retain the contribution, the grant will be recognised in the statement of financial position as a liability until those conditions are satisfied.

Capital grants

Grant income received relating to the purchase of capital items is shown as unamortised capital grant and brought to account over the expected life of the asset in proportion to the related depreciation charge.

Interest revenue is recognised using the effective interest rate method using an appropriate interest rate.

All revenue is stated net of the amount of goods and services tax (GST).

(h) Goods and services Tax (GST)

Revenues, expenses and assets are recognised net of the amount of GST, except where the amount of GST incurred is not recoverable from the Australian Taxation Office (ATO). Receivables and payables are stated inclusive of the amount of GST receivable or payable. The net amount of GST recoverable from, or payable to, the ATO is included with other receivables or payables in the statement of financial position.

Cash flows are presented in the Statement of Cash Flows on a gross basis, except for the GST component of investing and financing activities, which are disclosed as operating cash flows.

Point Leo Surf Lifesaving Club Inc. Notes to the financial statements (continued) For the year ended 30 April 2024

(i) Accounts Payable and Other Payables

Accounts payable and other payables represent the liability outstanding at the end of the reporting period for goods and services received by the Association during the reporting period that remain unpaid. The balance is recognised as a current liability with the amounts normally paid within 30 days of recognition of the liability.

(j) Provisions

Provisions are recognised when the Association has a legal or constructive obligation, as a result of past events, for which it is probable that an outflow of economic benefits will result and that outflow can be reliably measured.

Provisions are measured using the best estimate of amounts required to settle the obligation at the end of the reporting period.

(k) Impairment of assets

At each reporting date, the Association reviews the carrying values of its tangible assets to determine whether there is any indication that those assets have been impaired. If such an indication exists, the recoverable amount of the asset, being the higher of the asset's fair value less costs to sell and value in use, is compared to the asset's carrying value. Any excess of the asset's carrying value over its recoverable amount is expensed to the Statement of Profit or Loss and Other Comprehensive Income.

(I) Current and non-current classification

Assets and liabilities are presented in the Statement of Financial Position based on current and non-current classification.

An asset is classified as current when:

- it is either expected to be realised or intended to be sold or consumed in the normal operating cycle;
- · it is held primarily for the purpose of trading;
- it is expected to be realised within 12 months after the reporting period; or
- the asset is cash or cash equivalent unless restricted from being exchanged or used to settle a liability for at least 12 months after the reporting period.

All other assets are classified as non-current.

A liability is classified as current when:

- it is either expected to be settled in the normal operating cycle;
- it is held primarily for the purpose of trading;
- it is due to be settled within 12 months after the reporting period; or
- there is no unconditional right to defer the settlement of the liability for at least 12 months after the reporting period.

All other liabilities are classified as non-current.

(m) Comparative information

When required by Accounting Standards, comparatives have been adjusted to conform to changes in presentation for the current year.

(n) Significant accounting judgements, estimates and assumptions

The preparation of the financial statements requires the committee of management to make judgements, estimates and assumptions that affect the application of policies and reported amounts of assets, liabilities, income and expenses. The estimates and associated assumptions are based on historical experience and other various factors that are believed to be reasonable under the circumstances, the results of which form the basis of making the judgements. Actual results may differ from these estimates.

The Committee of management continually evaluates its judgements and estimates in relation to assets, liabilities, revenue and expenses. Revisions to accounting estimates are recognised in the period in which the estimate is revised if the revision affects only that period or in the period of the revision and future periods if the revision affects both current and future periods.

Point Leo Surf Lifesaving Club Inc. Notes to the financial statements (continued) For the year ended 30 April 2024

NOTE 2 - AUDITOR'S REMUNERATION

During the financial year the following fees were paid or payable for services provided by the auditor of		
the Association:	2024	2023
	\$	\$
Audit services - Kidmans Partners Audit Pty Ltd		
Audit of the financial statements	4,000	3,800

NOTE 3 - EVENTS OCCURING AFTER THE REPORTING PERIOD

There have not been any material events between the reporting date and the date of signing of the financial statements by the Committee of Management.

No other matters or circumstances have occurred subsequent to year end that has significantly affect the operations of the Association.

NOTE 4 - REGISTERED OFFICE AND PRINCIPAL PLACE OF BUSINESS

The Association's registered office and principal place of business is Foreshore 55 Western Parade, Point Leo VIC 3916.

NOTE 5 - CASH FLOW RECONCILIATION

NOTE 3 - GASITI ESW RESONGILIATION	2024	2023
Reconciliation of cash flow from operating activities with net current year surplus	\$	\$
Current year surplus/(deficit) after income tax	150,300.00	509,775
Non-cash flows in current year surplus:		
Depreciation expense	72,877.00	62,632
Loss on sale of assets	1,603.00	3,872
Asset write-offs	2,744.00	1,416
Movement in unrealised gain reserve	8,818.00	(100)
Changes in assets and liabilities:		
(Increase)/decrease in accounts receivable and other debtors	160.00	2,040
(Increase)/decrease in inventories	(2,952.00)	(6,865)
(Increase)/decrease in other assets	6.00	6,558
(Increase)/decrease in work in progress	0.00	72,431
Increase/(decrease) in accounts payable and other liabilities	(1,569.00)	(299,428)
	231,987	352,331

Point Leo Surf Life Saving Club Inc. Statement by Members of the Committee of Management

The Committee of Management has determined that the association is not a reporting entity and that this special purpose financial report should be prepared in accordance with the accounting policies outlined in Note 1 to the Financial Statements.

In the opinion of the Committee of Management, the financial statements, comprising the Statement of Profit or Loss and Other Comprehensive Income, Statement of Financial Position, Statement of Changes in Equity, Statement of Cash Flows and Notes to the Financial Statements are in accordance with the Australian Charities and Not-for-profits Commission Act 2012 and:

- Present a true and fair view of the financial position of Point Leo Surf Life Saving Club Inc. as at 30 April 2024 and its performance for the year ended on that date in accordance with Australian Accounting Standards and the Australian Charities and Not-for-profits Commission Regulations 2013; and
- At the date of the statement, there are reasonable grounds to believe that Point Leo Surf Life Saving Club Inc. will be able to pay its debts as and when they fall due.

This statement is made in accordance with a resolution of the Committee of Management and is signed for and on behalf of the Committee by:

Name: Julia O'Shaughnessy

Chairperson

Name: Kim Williams Committee member

Dated: 27 June 2024



Auditor's Independence Declaration under Section 307C of the Corporations Act 2001 to the Committee of Governance of Point Leo Surf Live Saving Club Inc.

I declare that, to the best of my knowledge and belief, during the year ended 30 April 2024 there have been:

- (i) no contraventions of the auditor independence requirements as set out in the *Corporations Act 2001* in relation to the audit; and
- (ii) no contraventions of any applicable code of professional conduct in relation to the audit.

KIDMANS PARTNERS AUDIT PTY LTD

John Petridis Director

Melbourne, 12 July 2024

Kidmans Partners Audit Pty Ltd



INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT TO THE COMMITTEE MEMBERS OF POINT LEO SURF LIFE SAVING CLUB INC.

Opinion

We have audited the financial statements of Point Leo Surf Life Saving Club Inc. (the Association), which comprises the Statement of Financial Position as at 30 April 2024, the Statement of Profit or Loss and other Comprehensive Income, Statement of Members Funds, Statement of Cash Flows and the notes to the financial statements, including a summary of significant accounting policies and Statement by the Members of the Committee of Management.

In our opinion, the accompanying financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Association as at 30 April 2024, and of its financial performance and its cash flows for the year then ended in accordance with Australian Accounting Standards (AASB's) to the extent described in Note 1, the Associations Incorporation Reform Act 2012 and the financial reporting requirements of the Australian Charities and Not-for-Profits Commission Act 2012.

Emphasis of Matter

Without qualification to the opinion expressed above, attention is drawn to the following matter:

1. As is common for Associations of this type, it is not practical for the Association to maintain an effective system of internal control over cash transactions, until their entry into the accounting records. Accordingly, our audit in relation to these activities was limited to the amount recorded.

Basis of Accounting

Without modifying our opinion, we draw attention to Note 1 to the financial report, which describes the basis of accounting. The financial report has been prepared for the purpose of fulfilling the Members of the Committee of Managements' financial reporting responsibilities under the *Associations Incorporation Reform Act 2012* and the *Australian Charities and Not-for-Profits Commission Act 2012*. As a result, the financial report may not be suitable for another purpose.

Basis for opinion

We conducted our audit in accordance with Australian Auditing Standards. Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Financial Statements section of our report.

We are independent of the Association in accordance with the independence requirements of Australian professional accounting bodies, of the *Associations Incorporation Reform Act 2012* and the *Australian Charities and Not-for-Profits Commission Act 2012*. We have fulfilled our ethical responsibilities in accordance with these requirements. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion.

Other Information

Management is responsible for the other information. Our opinion on the financial statements does not cover the other information and we do not express any form of assurance conclusion thereon.

Kidmans Partners Audit Pty Ltd

Suite 4, 255 Whitehorse Road, Balwyn, Victoria, Australia 3103

Postal Address: P.O. Box 718, Balwyn, Victoria, Australia 3103



INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT TO THE COMMITTEE MEMBERS OF POINT LEO SURF LIFE SAVING CLUB INC. (CONTINUED)

In connection with our audit of the financial statements, our responsibility is to read the other information and in doing so consider whether the other information is materially inconsistent with the financial statements or our knowledge obtained in the audit or otherwise appears to be materially misstated. If, based on the work we have performed, we conclude that there is a material misstatement of this other information, we are required to report that fact. We have nothing to report in this regard.

Going concern

Management's use of the going concern basis of accounting appears to be appropriate and based on the audit evidence obtained, there is no material uncertainty exists related to events or conditions that may cast significant doubt on the Association's ability to continue as a going concern.

Responsibilities of Management and Those Charged with Governance for the Financial Statements Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of the financial statements in accordance with Australian Accounting Standards, and for such internal control as management determines is necessary to enable the preparation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the financial statements, management is responsible for assessing the Association's ability to continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable, matters related to going concern and using the going concern basis of accounting unless management either intends to liquidate the Association or cease operations, or has no realistic alternative but to do so. Those charged with governance are responsible for overseeing the Association's financial reporting process.

Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Financial Statements

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance, but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with Australian Auditing Standards will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud and error and are considered material if, individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of these financial statements.

As part of an audit in accordance with Australian Auditing Standards, we exercise professional judgement and maintain professional scepticism throughout the audit. We also:

- Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to fraud
 or error, design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks, and obtain audit evidence that
 is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion. The risk of not detecting a material
 misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve
 collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control.
- Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit procedures that
 are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the
 effectiveness of the Association's internal control.
- Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates and related disclosures made by management.
- Conclude on the appropriateness of management's use of the going concern basis of accounting and, based on the audit evidence obtained, whether a material uncertainty exists related to events or



INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT TO THE COMMITTEE MEMBERS OF POINT LEO SURF LIFE SAVING CLUB INC. (CONTINUED)

conditions that may cast significant doubt on the Association's ability to continue as a going concern. If we conclude that a material uncertainty exists, we are required to draw attention in our auditor's report to the related disclosures in the financial statements or, if such disclosures are inadequate, to modify our opinion. Our conclusions are based on the audit evidence obtained up to the date of our auditor's report. However, future events or conditions may cause the Association to cease to continue as a going concern.

• Evaluate the overall presentation, structure and content of the financial statements, including the disclosures, and whether the financial statements represent the underlying transactions and events in a manner that achieves fair presentation.

We communicate with those charged with governance regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit and significant audit findings, including any significant deficiencies in internal control that we identify during our audit.

We also provide those charged with governance with a statement that we have complied with relevant ethical requirements regarding independence, and to communicate with them all relationships and other matters that may reasonably be thought to bear on our independence and, where applicable, related safeguards.

From the matters communicated with those charged with governance, we determine those matters that were of most significance in the audit of the financial statements of the current period and are therefore the key audit matters. We describe these matters in our auditor's report unless law or regulation precludes public disclosure about the matter or when, in extremely rare circumstances, we determine that a matter should not be communicated in our report because the adverse consequences of doing so would reasonably be expected to outweigh the public interest benefits of such communication.

Kidmans Partners Audit Pty Ltd

ABN: 46 143 986 841

John Petridis
Director
12 July 2024



COMPILATION REPORT TO THE MEMBERS OF POINT LEO SURF LIFE SAVING CLUB INC.

We have compiled the accompanying additional information of Pont Leo Surf Life Saving Club Inc. for the year ended 30 April 2024. The additional information has been prepared to satisfy the information needs of the committee of Point Leo Surf Life Saving Club Inc. in accordance with the accounting policies adopted in the preparation of the annual financial statements of Point Leo Surf Life Saving Club Inc. for the year ended 30 April 2024, as described in Note 1 to the financial statements.

The Responsibility of the Committee

The committee of Point Leo Surf Life Saving Club Inc. are solely responsible for the form and content of the additional information, the reliability, accuracy and completeness of the information used to compile it and for the determination that the basis of accounting used for its preparation is appropriate to meet their needs and appropriate for the purpose that the additional information was prepared.

Our Responsibility

On the basis of information provided to us by management we have compiled the accompanying additional information in accordance with the basis of accounting described above and APES 315 *Compilation of Financial Information*.

We have applied our professional expertise in accounting and financial reporting to compile the additional information in accordance with the basis of accounting described above. We have complied with the relevant ethical requirements of APES 110 Code of Ethics for Professional Accountants.

Disclaimer

Since our engagement is not an assurance engagement, we are not required to verify the reliability, accuracy or completeness of the information provided to us by management to compile the additional information or the appropriateness of the basis of accounting used for its preparation. Accordingly, we do not express an audit opinion or a review conclusion on the additional information.

The additional information was compiled exclusively for the benefit of the management and the committee of Point Leo Surf Life Saving Club Inc. The additional information may not be suitable for other purposes. We do not accept responsibility for the contents of the additional information.

Kidmans Partners Pty Ltd

ABN: 46 143 987 222

Nathan Stiglich

Principal

12 July 2024

Kidmans Partners Pty Ltd

Suite 4, 255 Whitehorse Road, Balwyn, Victoria, Australia 3103 Postal Address: P.O. Box 718, Balwyn, Victoria, Australia 3103

Point Leo Surf Lifesaving Club Inc. Detailed Profit and Loss Statement For the year ended 30 April 2024

	2024 \$	2023 \$
	Ψ	Φ
Income Gifts		
Sponsorships	19,291	2,727
Gifts & donations	77,883	52,576
Grants	41,406	466,733
Subsidies	-	449
Facilities		
Equipment	8,968	2,273
Club Rooms	2,909	2,841
Fund Raising		
Pt Leo Swim Classic	27,220	24,850
Functions	9,305	12,787
Sundry	18,403	10,621
Memberships		
Competition	28,916	31,748
Members	104,164	100,582
Training camps	35,639	27,165
50/50 scheme	-	-
Other income	5,925	13,184
Bar Interest	7,650 32,228	7,235 10,193
Uniforms; clothing	94,017	76,115
Equipment Levy - Nippers	17,938	17,454
Other	-	-
Profit on Disposal of Assets	1,603	_
Insurance Claim Recovery	-	682
Total income	533,465	860,213

Point Leo Surf Lifesaving Club Inc. Detailed Profit and Loss Statement (Continued) For the year ended 30 April 2024

	2024	2023
F	\$	\$
Expenses		F47
Accommodation	-	517
Accountant/Audit	3,800	3,800
Administration	7,187	4,307
Awards	4,125	5,688
Bank Charges	2,679	2,576
Bar Purchases	4,890	4,110
Cleaning	8,098	6,855
Club Repairs & Maintenance	10,697	10,218
Club Supplies & furnishings	656	9,237
Competition	38,000	48,067
Depreciation	72,877	62,632
Equipment Hire & Replacement	12,567	98
50/50 Equipment payments	1,000	-
Asset Written-Off	2,744	1,416
First Aid	43	75
Functions	17,589	15,772
GTF Grant	9,000	13,650
Information & Technology	5,009	5,608
Insurance	28,643	29,613
Loss on Disposal of Assets	-	3,872
Patrol	6,512	4,160
Postage & Delivery	3,074	1,866
Printing & Reproduction	1,084	516
Registration & Licences	1,224	1,735
Sundry	10,481	16,045
Swim Classic	18,940	17,955
Training & Development	32,300	19,486
Uniforms	74,005	54,451
Utilities	5,941	6,114
Total expenses	383,165	350,438
Surplus	150,300	509,775